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Northwest Expands International Program NWC Begins Tri-M Society
By Keelan Ledwidge

Cara Seward

When Northwest Catholic began
admitting international students a
couple of years ago, few would
have predicted that the student
population would undergo such
a diverse expansion as it has in
the past year. At the start of this
school year, the program
welcomed eleven new students, all
of whom are from vastly different
backgrounds. The rapid
expansion of the international
student program at Northwest
was largely due to the efforts of

a contract with the DM
Discoveries Company, an agency
that specializes in the placement
of foreign students into
appropriate schools in the United
States. Though the organization
was unfamiliar with the school
community, it was still able to
place three new students at
Northwest, for the 2008-2009
school year. Despite the
challenges that they faced with
adapting to a new school and
country, the newcomers, Jei Cho,
Terri Ye, and Sung Young Yoon,
all made seamless transitions into

L to R: (Top) Luise Bering, Sung Young Yoon, Jei Cho, Terry Ye, Roman
Escolano, (Middle) Lulin Huo, Yuke Cui, Shiying Wu, Minyue Li, Marlena
Just, Tian Lu, Rafael Canario, (Front) Ying Zhang, Yuning Pan
Northwest’s new chief
administrator and long time
principal, Mrs. Williamson, who,
along with former school
President, Mr. Matthew
Fitzsimons, started the program
in 2008. They were hoping to
further attain the goal of
understanding God as well as
understanding others. They cited
the importance of exposing
students to various cultures,
which will “better prepare them
for the future.” In January of
2008, the administration put their
plan into action when they made

the Northwest Catholic
community. They studied
extremely hard and joined
various activities, ranging from
the Freshman Contact program
to the football and math teams.
As a result, they were able to
make new friends and become
substantial contributors to the
school community. They are also
very grateful for their wonderful
host families. “I deeply appreciate
them letting me stay in their
house,” says Cho of his host
family. “It is really great to live
with my friend.” Considering the

success of the experiment, Mrs.
Williamson saw a lot of potential
growth for Northwest’s foreign
exchange student program this
year. The previous successes of
these students boosted the DM
Discoveries Company’s
confidence in placing more
students at the school for the
2009-2010 school year. Northwest
also began to work with a second
agency and allowed itself more
time to accumulate applications.
Mrs. Williamson says these
factors were not the only ones
involved, however. “The success
of any international student
program depends on the success
of students obtaining their visas
to come to study in the USA, and
also on a favorable economic
climate for them to come and
study,” said Mrs. Williamson.
“This year, all of these factors
worked in our favor.” However, if
not for the continued, dedicated
efforts of Mr. Matthew
Martorelli ‘03, the director of the
program, the program’s success
would not be possible. As
Director, Mr. Martorelli is
responsible for assisting the
students as they transition to life
in the States. He helps them
become acclimated to their host
families and he actively supports
the new students as they adjust to
life at Northwest. “Individuals
from other countries have always
interested me,” said Mr.
Martorelli. “This was a perfect
opportunity for me to learn
about other cultures and to share
the one that we have.” And there
was no better way for Mr.
Martorelli to do this than to
personally travel overseas and
meet prospective students himself.
continued on page 3

Mag Drive Sucessfully Opens the School Year
By Cara Ledwidge

Trenton Jackson

On Thursday, September 10th,
the fortieth annual Northwest
Catholic Magazine Drive kicked
off with its annual pep rally.
The first pep rally of the year, it
turned out to be extremely lively
due to its many activities as well
as the near deafening enthusiasm
of the senior class.
It began with an explanation of
the rules and guidelines of the
drive. An overview of what the

Marcel Lewis goes up for a basket
in the Mag Ball Shoot Out.

school could expect as prizes and
incentives was also highlighted in
order to bring about as much
enthusiasm and participation as
possible.
Afterwards, two members from
each grade were chosen to
participate in the mag-ball shootout, a basketball contest. The first
two students to kick off the rally
and Drive were Freshmen Kuran
Iverson and Alyssa Reaves, who
managed to rack up one point.
Next up to “show their stuff ”
were Sophomores Marcel
Lewis and Adrianna Soldevilla,
who scored an impressive 6
points. The Sophomores
continued to lead the school in
points even after juniors Lee
Brown and Hillary Baran finished
up.
Then the seniors showed up to
show the school what they were
all about.
In an impressive display, Seniors
Faith Gilbert and Taylor Ramos
demolished all comers and
undergraduates by tallying up a
whopping combined score of
eleven.
After the pep rally the Magazine
Drive itself began. The magazine
drive is the only school-wide
fundraiser during the year. The
proceeds go towards the school

as a whole. The money is partially
used to fund clubs, events, and
activities.
The entire student body was
given three days to fill up their
magnet booklets with ten address
cards. After they were done they
were supposed to bring the
booklets in on the turn-in day the
following Monday. If they were
able to fill out that booklet, they
would be awarded with free dress
along with a mini hoodie
keychain. The homerooms that
reached 60% participation rates
were also rewarded with twentyfive dollars to be used towards a
free breakfast within the
classroom at the end of the drive.
If students brought in five orders
on Tuesday September 15th, they
received three free dress down
days, or four if participants were
able to get in seven orders.
Throughout the entire drive, the
seniors were enticed to attempt
filling out three orders to receive
the much loved “Class of 2010”
Weepul. If any of the seniors sold
six orders, they could have been
presented with a “Class of 2010”
Spirit Mug with the class names.
For any of those students who
sold eight total orders, they were
continued on page 4

By Abby Johnson
Not only are the hills alive with
the sound of music, but the
hallways of Northwest Catholic
are as well. The infectious
melodies one might hear while
passing the band room at any
given time are sure to confirm to
any passerby that the
harmonious talents of our
student musicians are clearly
evident. Northwest Catholic’s
music department has always
been highly successful, gaining
much recognition and awards at
different competitions for its
impressive displays of musical
abilities. With the vast assortment
of musical groups at Northwest,
including Concert Band, String
Ensemble, Wind Ensemble, Jazz
Lab Band, Thursday Night Jazz
Band, Women’s Choir, Concert
Choir, Chamber Choir, and Jazz
Choir, anyone with an interest in
the performing musical arts can
find a group that fits them
perfectly. New to the school’s
Music Department, as of last
year, was the Tri-M Music Honor
Society. “Tri-M” stands for
Modern Music Masters. The
purpose of this society, as stated
by The National Association for
Music Education itself, is “to
inspire music participation, create
enthusiasm for scholarship,
stimulate a desire to serve and
promote leadership in the many
students of secondary schools.”
The society was originally started
by Alexander M. Harley, the
music teacher and chairman of
the music department of Maine
Township High School, in 1930.
He desired to find a way to
acknowledge those students who
dedicated much time and effort to
their music while still maintaining
good grades. Divisions of the TriM Music Honor Society can be
broken into the chapters of each
school. Northwest Catholic falls
into a Nonpublic Senior Division,
meaning it is a private high school
where sophomores, juniors,
seniors and even freshmen are
invited to apply for a position in
the exclusive society.
Requirements to become eligible
for the Tri-M Music Honor
Society are similar to the National
Honor Society. In fact, the Tri-M
Music Honor Society is part of a
specific branch of the National
Honor Society. Any student
interested in joining Tri-M is
required to hold a B+ average in
their academic work and
participate in one of the school’s
many music programs. If a
musician meets these
requirements, they are given the
chance to audition for the society,
only if they are nominated by a
current member of the Tri-M
Music Honor Society. Later this
year, a meeting will be held by the
music department leaders, Mr.
Avery and Mr. Sinclair, along
with the returning members of
last year’s society. Their job is to
nominate fellow musicians in the
school to hold potential positions
in the society. The GPA records
of those selected will be checked
and a formal invitation will be
sent out to those who qualify.
Last year, a total of twenty-two

students were inducted into
Northwest Catholic’s chapter of
the Tri-M Music Honor Society
but, according to Mr. Avery, “this
year will be a smaller group. We
lost twelve to fifteen seniors last
year after graduation. This year,
we are looking for only about ten
or so members.” If those
nominated accept the offer, they
are responsible for coming up
with a solo piece to perform as an
audition. Once the choices have
been made, sometime in the
month of January, an induction
ceremony will take place. “It will
be excellent. We’re going to give
Mrs. Juda and the National
Honor Society’s induction
ceremony a run for their money,”
jokes Mr. Sinclair. The members
of Tri-M get the opportunity to
give back to their community
through music. They will perform
for nursing homes and charity
events as a way of blessing others
with their musical gifts. The
benefits of becoming a member
of Tri-M are well worth the time
put in and are valuable in the long
run. “Having Tri-M Music on
your college résumé looks really
good. It also separates our school
from others that do not have this
Honor Society,” states Mr.
Sinclair. “Tri-M helps students
become more serious and explore
the field of music. Any experience
of auditions helps motivate
students to practice and work
even harder at mastering their
instruments,” adds Mr. Avery. The
founder of Tri-M Music Honor
Society created an emblem
designed with a five line music
staff. Each line of the staff
represents a key component to
the society: music, scholarship,
character, leadership and service.
All of these characteristics of the
Tri-M Music Honor Society
mirror the values of Northwest
Catholic. As the year progresses,
the school musicians and also the
school community will find that
having the Tri-M Music Honor
Society available at Northwest is
exceptional. It is a great
opportunity to develop the music
department even further along
with developing the character of
its participants.
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COMMENTARY
LETTER FROM THE DESK OF THE CHIEF ADMINISTRATOR
in any other year to date. It will
be our pleasure to thank them for
all the work they do and to
encourage any young men who
may be thinking of the
priesthood to find out more
about it.
If we are to use our gifts to serve
others we might first think that
we need to have some special gifts
or figure out what our gifts are.
Fortunately, things don’t have to
become too complicated for any
of us to implement this plan of
action. Most of the time all that is

required is to think of others
before we think of ourselves. As
that develops you will find that
you are serving others. For
example, you may be having a
normal day but you notice that
your locker neighbor seems a bit
distracted or sad. A simple
greeting may let him or her know
that someone cares. A more
extreme example might involve
becoming a blood donor at our
blood drive set for Nov. 13. If
you cannot donate blood for
some reason – what can you do

the help maximize the success of
the drive? Most other
ways that we can
serve others fall
somewhere in
between those
extremes and
opportunities will
surface dozens of
times every day.
Whatever you do for
someone else, you do
for Jesus so let’s make
Jesus the reason for
all things!

Passages Archives

This year we are working with
two themes that actually blend
together at some points. The first
one is to celebrate the “Year for
Priests” and the second one is
“using your gifts to serve others”.
One can certainly see how priests
serve others so there is a definite
connection between the two. In
our school we will work towards
honoring the priests that serve
members of our community in as
many ways as possible. You will
see more priests in the building
and at events than you might have

Mrs. Williamson

LETTER FROM THE EDITOR-IN-CHIEF
“I’m in a hurry to get things
done. Oh I rush and rush until
life’s no fun.”
The chorus from the hit song
“I’m in a Hurry (And Don’t
Know Why)” by Alabama
embodies the essence of the life of
a modern high school student.
We drag ourselves out of bed in
the morning just minutes before
we have to leave, in order to rush
to get to school on time. We go
from class to class during the day
accumulating homework,
projects, and tests in great
multitudes, and after the last bell
finally rings, we move a mile a
minute in order to get to
rehearsals and sports’ practices
with seconds to spare. Then,
when the long day is at last over,
we go home and begin the
mounds of homework, ending up
going to bed extremely late, which
adds to the difficulty of getting to
school on time the next day. And
to think this is just a single day.
On top of all of this, we all have
pretty active social lives as well
and end up just as busy on the
weekends. We end up stuck in a
cycle in which we are always
running around and doing work
or thinking about the running
around and work we should be
doing. This way of life eventually
catches up to us and we end up

extremely stressed out or catching
the latest virus. Our school work
becomes less than our best and
even when we attend practice we
aren’t ‘all there’. Our friends,
teachers, and coaches may notice
this, but they too have fallen into
the school year daze in which we
go through the motions of living
our lives without realizing what
we are accomplishing or taking
time to enjoy life itself.
We try to do too much, it’s the
nature of high school students in
general, but in all the things we
do, there is one thing we forget to
make time for. We forget to take
the time to appreciate the world
around us. When was the last
time you stopped to listen to the
birds sing? These little things in
life have the ability to instill great
senses of awe and wonder within
us if we just take a minute to
notice them. If you would just let
yourself think about the amazing
gift of flight that birds have been
blessed with as they soar through
the air around you, rather than
spend the time worrying about
the big project you have due next
week, you would find that
sometimes it will be easier to
think and get through the work
of the day. A moment of natural
appreciation can go a long way in
calming the spirit enough to get

through the rest of the day
smoothly. This may even be
considered a form of prayer,
acknowledging the greatness of
God’s creation for those of us
who have trouble sitting down
and speaking to God, or have
found that to be the part of life
that’s been neglected in the high
school craziness.
The weather has become cold
early this year and the birds have
long gone south, but with the
early departure of the birds, came
the early arrival of another
wonder: snow. Just a few short
weeks ago, Connecticut
experienced its first snow fall of
the season. Sure, it didn’t stick
and was soon followed by
torrents of rain, but there is
something magical about falling
snow nonetheless. It swirls
around, covering the
imperfections of its surroundings
and seemingly erasing mistakes.
Something about snow signals
thoughts of a fresh start and new
beginnings to those who take the
time to appreciate it. The thought
that each snow flake is uniquely
different from the thousands of
others around it is mind blowing,
yet true. As we leave fall and
move into the winter months,
take some time off from staring
at that computer screen and

instead stare out the window and
watch the snow fall.
We are lucky to live in New
England and be able to fully
experience all four seasons. Many
people travel to New England
states just to see the gorgeous
transformation of the trees in the
fall. Whereas we, people who have
this very wonder available in our
own backyards, are too busy with
our everyday lives to notice the
beauty of the changing leaves. We
neglect to be thankful for this
blessing and appreciate it for
what it’s worth. Surely if we have
time in between our math
homework and our dance classes/
football practice to check our
Facebooks, then we certainly can
make time to stop and notice the
beauty of the leaves. The deep
reds, vibrant oranges, exotic
yellows, and faded browns, create
a kaleidoscope of color right in
front of us. Next time you have a
free minute, take a walk or a drive
and drink in the sights of New
England in the fall.
Immersing ourselves within the
natural world around us can
truly have a beneficial effect on
our minds, bodies, and spirits.
Taking a second away from it all
in order to collect our thoughts
or just take a deep breath is
sometimes exactly what we need.

COMMENTARY
Summer vacation. A time to relax
and refresh. A time for students
to spend time with family
members and friends. A time for
students to pursue other interests
they may not have time for during
the school year. What student
does not love summer vacation? I
have never heard of one who
does not find some enjoyment in
the long, sunny days of summer.
However, some argue that, during
the summer, students lose
information that they learned
during the school year. Some
schools have gone as far as to
eliminate summer vacation
completely and instead lengthen
and increase the vacations
throughout the school year. New
information from the Associated
Press reveals that President
Obama wants to take it one step
further. Obama says that
American students are put into a
disadvantage with other students
around the globe because they
spend too little time in school.
Earlier this year, Obama said,
“Now, I know longer school days
and school years are not wildly
popular ideas, not with Malia and

Sasha, not in my family, and
probably not in yours. But the
challenges of a new century
demand more time in the
classroom.” The Education
Secretary, Arne Duncan, said in
an interview with the Associated
Press that “our school calendar is
based upon the agrarian
economy and not too many of
our kids are working the fields
today.” Both Obama and Duncan
have stated that students in
America should spend more time
in school because students in
other countries spend several
more hours a year in school than
Americans do. Duncan has also
made the point that students in
some other countries spend 25 to
30% more time in school than
American students. Studies have
shown that countries that add
more time devoted to math
classes have increased their math
scores. So, should the U.S. add
more time to the school day?
Personally, I feel that American
students spend enough time in
school. As long as students do
their own part by working on

their own to further understand
the material, there is no reason to
keep them longer, especially not
elementary school children. Do
you remember being that young?
Do you remember getting home
from school in second grade and
talking to your mom and then
heading outside to play with
friends and enjoy the fresh air?
This time is vital for children.
Some charter schools across the
country have already increased
their school days to last from
7:30am to 5:00pm! What about
“playtime” for young children?
What about time to pursue other
interests like sports and music?
High school students sometimes
receive so much homework that
they must work until late hours
of the night just to complete it.
Would this extra time in school
mean extra homework and less
time to do it? High school
students are already too stressed
and often do not spend enough
time having fun. It may be easy
for these adults to say that we
need more time in school, but I
believe the students are the ones
who know what is best regarding

this issue. Balance is vital in a
student’s life, and if one is so
focused on school and no other
activities, then one loses that
outlet for energy and creativity,
that special thing to look forward
to when the school day is over. As
we grow into adults, we need the
lessons we learn from sports, like
teamwork and perseverance, and
the ability to be creative through
art, writing, music, or dancing.
Much of this development occurs
not only after school, but also
during the time over the summer
when we can relax and grow,
when we can truly focus on these
interests. The adults of today
cannot expect us to develop into
the well-rounded people that they
have had the privilege to become
if these important aspects of our
lives are taken away by extending
the school day and the school
year. Perhaps it is not the amount
of time, but the quality of time
spent in the classroom that needs
to be examined to determine why
some American students do not
quite measure up to those of
certain foreign countries.

Next time you are feeling that you
are “in a hurry and don’t know
why,” overwhelmed with school
work, extracurricular activities,
and in the case of the seniors,
college applications, take a minute
and really look at the world
around you. What you see may
come as a delightful surprise or
possibly an inspiration, but no
matter what, that one minute
away from the craziness of life
will be worth a lifetime in its
stress relieving effects.
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NEWS
continued from page 1
In March of 2009, he traveled to
Beijing, China to personally
interview Lu Tian, then a
sophomore. This trip was
facilitated by Cross Cultural
Networks (CCN). Tian is quoted
as saying, “Mr. Martorelli was
very kind and helpful to me. I
believed him when he told me
how great Northwest Catholic
was, and I wanted to come as
soon as I could.” Tian, like many
of her peers who have come to
study in the States, acknowledged
how difficult it was to leave home.
“It was hard to leave a place that
I had known for so long,” said
Lu. “But I know that there is a
lot of opportunity for me here.”
Mrs. Williamson continues to
praise Mr. Martorelli by adding,
“Mr. Martorelli has been an
instrumental part in making this
possible. Without his level of
dedication, enthusiasm, and
attention to detail, the program
could not be successful.” The
combined efforts of
administrative leaders including
Mr. Martorelli, and of the
Guidance and Admissions
departments, resulted in eleven
new foreign exchange students
being admitted to Northwest this
year. The diverse group includes
students from Brazil, Spain,
Germany, Korea, and China. As
expected, there are many
differences to which the
newcomers have had to become
accustomed. For almost all of the
students, the structure of the
school day at Northwest Catholic
was a drastic and immediate
change that they had to get used
to. Marlena Just, who is from
Berlin, Germany, was surprised
when she discovered the length of
the school day. “It was much
shorter than I have been used to,”
said Just. “In my old school, we
had twelve periods in the day,

forty-five minutes each, with no
free periods. We got three breaks
after 3:25, but then it was back to
work again.” Louise Bering, also
from Germany, indicated several
more distinct contrasts. She said
that “no teacher has his/her own
room in Germany because the
teacher comes to the pupil’s
room.” She added that in her old
school, the work-load was more
manageable, despite the greater
number of classes. “We did not
have as much homework or as
many quizzes and tests. And I did
not need to wear a uniform!”
Bering explained. For most of the
new international students,
Northwest is a much smaller
institution than any they were
used to attending. Many students
view this as a change for the
better. Junior Shiying Wu, from
China, appreciates the friendlier,
more intimate atmosphere.
“Northwest is a lot smaller than
my old school,” said Wu. “But I
like it. It is a lot nicer and less
stressful.” In addition to the
friendly administrative and
student body, there are also
several systems in place to
provide any additional assistance
that the new students may need.
The Student Assistance
Committee, which includes
established international students
like Jei Cho and Terri Ye, exists to
serve this purpose by offering
peer support. Based on most of
the students’ positive responses to
the school, Mr. Martorelli feels
that the International Student
Program has come a long way.
“For the most part, I believe that
the program has been a huge
success,” said the program’s
director. “The students seem to be
adjusting quite well. Time will tell
the story, but I would have no
reason to believe that these
students are not going to
absolutely love the United States
and Northwest Catholic!”

Summer Renovations Beautify NWC’s Halls
By Alexis Dahlem
This past summer the last thing
on students’ minds was the
classrooms of Northwest
Catholic. However, while students
were either busy on vacation or
working on their summer
reading, many renovations were
taking place back at school. The
renovations affected five different
classrooms plus the Music Room,
the Guidance Office, and the
Fitness Center. These new
renovations warmly welcomed
each class back on their respective
orientation days in early
September. As the bells rang on
those opening days, the students,
directed by their schedules to
either the music room or one of
the five renovated classrooms,
were greeted by a nice surprise!
The students and teachers alike
were very excited about the new
renovations. Word of these
summer renovations quickly
navigated its way through our
halls. The biggest transformation,
by far, occurred in the Music
Room. By the end of the first
week, everyone had at least heard
of the renovation and was eager
to check it out for themselves, if
they had not already seen it. The
Music Room received a total
renovation thanks to a gracious
contribution from a band parent.
Mr. Sinclair, our Band Director,
was thrilled with the new room,
as were all of the music students.
The renovation included all new
carpeting, a new ceiling, new
lockers for instruments outside
of the room, and air
conditioning. The new lockers for
instruments outside of the room
now provide band students with
a safe and secure place to store
their instruments. In previous
years, students were provided
open, unsafe cubbies to leave their
instrument in after class each day.
These cubbies were inside the

band room taking up more space
and causing more clutter and
chaos within the room. Now,
thanks to the renovation, the new
lockers are located in the hallway
on the outer wall of the music
room and each one has a lock.
The lockers were designed to be
different sizes shaped perfectly to
fit all the various sized
instruments Northwest band

Alex McKenzie

New Faces Welcomed to NWC

The new music room is impressive both inside and out.
students play. Each band member
has a designated locker and
combination providing them with
a safe and secure place to store
their instrument both after school
and overnight. In addition to our
Music Room receiving a
renovation this past summer, five
classrooms in the school received
mini-renovations. These minirenovations included the addition
of both white boards and smart
boards in each room, replacing
the useless projector screens and
dusty chalkboards. This addition
adds both technology and also
the ability of using these rooms as
math classrooms in the future.
Believe it or not, that is not where
the renovations stopped. Even
more was happening over the
summer. Also, during those
opening days of school, a very
busy place to be was the
Guidance Office. Whether a
student was there because their
schedule needed some modifying
or they were a senior who was
busy learning of their impending
college application deadlines,
everyone noticed the new changes
the Guidance Office had

undergone over the summer. The
Guidance Office received a
renovation with all new carpet,
paint, and furniture. The goal was
to give the Guidance Office a
more modern look, which was
certainly achieved through the use
of bright paint colors on both the
walls and trim. The new furniture
includes new display shelving for
student resources and college
brochures and also, a new desk
for our guidance secretary, Mrs.
Prendergast. The Guidance Staff
said of the newly renovated office,
“We love our new, freshly finished
space and everyone should stop
by and take a look.” Also, those
students who found themselves
directed to the Fitness Room for
gym class or sports training faced
another surprise. They were
warmly welcomed by some new
gym equipment that was not
there last year. That is because the
Fitness Room also received a
donation of used equipment
from a local gym that was closing.
This equipment includes a few
new treadmills and elliptical
machines, which are a great
addition to the other existing
workout machines. This gives
students more options in both
gym class and sport conditioning.
Mr. Mirabello, our gym teacher,
said the new equipment “has
really enhanced an already quality
fitness center and the students are
very excited about it.” In addition
to these renovations, in terms of
technology, the school also
received new servers and thirtyfive new computers. As you can
see, this summer at Northwest
Catholic was undoubtedly filled
with many renovations, the
results of which were displayed
on the opening days of school for
the students to see. Since then,
both students and teachers alike
are still very excited about the
newly renovated rooms and enjoy
using them everyday!

Northwest Catholic Welcomes Three New Teachers Into School’s Faculty Family

Mr. Laffin
Castellani. Mrs. Kirschmann
graduated as a Phi Beta Kappa
from Fordham University with
summa cum laude and continued
her studies at the University of
Chicago, obtaining her Master’s
Degree in English. Moreover, she
taught for three years at Paramus
Catholic High School in New
Jersey. Currently, she teaches

Angela lived in Italy, where she
received her JD in law. There, she
particularly enjoyed social studies,
economy, and criminal law.
However, nothing could replace
theology, with which she fell in

Mrs. Kirschmann
love. Thus, she studied at the
Holy Apostles College and
devoted her life to helping the
community through the
Franciscan Sisters of the
Eucharist. This order is
comprised of women who follow
the works of St. Francis of Assisi
and the Holy Eucharist. The
members of the order embrace
poverty and revive a sense of
sacred embedded in the human
life and all God’s creation. In the
community, she cooks, gardens,
and makes pottery for the
benefits of others—not to
mention, beekeeping—all of
which she considers “part of who
she is.” At Northwest, Sister
Angela Marie teaches freshman
religion courses, Foundations of

Christianity in the first semester
the Northwest community. Now
and Morality and Sexuality in the
teaching five classes instead of
second semester—both basic, but
three, Mr. Laffin carries the
necessary courses as they “touch
burden of managing a hefty load;
upon what we need to know
however, Mr. Laffin particularly
about faith” and deal “with
enjoys the change, as he can
everyday issues,” according to
experience a better feel for the
Sister Angela Marie. “The
community and can socialize with
students are excellent” and
students and teachers.
“provide great discussions” which “Northwest is a terrific school. It
reveal their enthusiasm to search
has a lot of cool people and
for answers. “The staff is also
includes much cultural diversity,”
wonderful and welcoming. The
he added. Prior to his years at
school is trying hard to come up
Northwest, Mr. Laffin used to
with a great
teach full-time at South Catholic
education for the
High School, coaching
students.” Outside
basketball and teaching
class, Sister Angela
history and religion.
Marie can be found
Additionally, he created
in the chapel every
the activity, “Adventure
Tuesday after
Challenge” now called
school. She urges
“OARS” with Mr.
more students to
Tressler at South
attend the weekly
Catholic. Besides
Masses in order to
teaching religion at
be “centered
Northwest, Mr. Laffin
through God and
also works in the
the Eucharist.”
Advancement Office
Perhaps we also
where he spends about
may have jerked
three hours raising
our heads as we
money for tuition
Sister Angela Marie
astonishingly notice
assistance and
a third familiar face, Mr. Laffin,
searching for different methods
but the unfamiliar part of this is
to promote the school. He
he can be seen walking through
particularly enjoys this job as he
the halls at school after the lunch
receives the opportunity to share
waves. As a former part-time
“how good the school is”—
teacher, Mr. Laffin switched into
Northwest is a welcoming society
the full-time staff, gradually
embracing all, including our new
becoming a more familiar face of
additions to the staff.
Cara Seward

Cara Seward

Northwest Catholic has
welcomed a new group of
students, the infamous class
known as the “freshmen,” who
are bright and ready to adapt to a
new environment. However, these
are not the only “fresh faces”
roaming around the hallways
during the day. This year,
Northwest has happily received
two new teachers as an addition
to the staff: Monica Kirschmann
and Sister Angela Marie

Freshman and Sophomore
English, two very different
courses at Northwest, as “each
class is at very different points in
their school career,” according to
Mrs. Kirschmann. For the
former, she must prepare the
fresh-faces and help them adapt
to the unfamiliar high school
environment. On the other hand,
she must aid the latter to prepare
them for college-level courses.
However, Mrs. Kirschmann
enjoys studying British Literature
the most, as she regards the
writing as intriguing, reflecting
the origins of our own language.
Yet, Kirschmann enjoys many
other studies, such as theology
and philosophy. Additionally, she
participates in yoga and cooks in
her spare time. “The overall
student body is very friendly and
respectful. They seem like a nice,
kind group of students, while the
teachers are very good at what
they do and are supportive, which
is especially encouraging and
helpful to new teachers,” said Mrs.
Kirschmann. Another new face in
the crowd, in her brown religious
habit and veil, is Sister Angela
Marie Castellani, a member of the
Franciscan Sisters of the
Eucharist. Graduating from the
Holy Apostles College in
Cromwell, Sister Angela Marie
received a Master’s Degree in
Moral Theology. However, before
her years in Connecticut, Sister

Alex McKenzie

By Rosa Park
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HILL & ACTS Classes Bond During Trip
By Allie Lamari
This summer, the HILL (Honors
Institute for Leadership and Life)
and ACTS (A Chance to Serve)
classes went on a camping trip to
Indian Mountain School in
Lakeville, Connecticut. The ACTS
class, consisting of twenty-three
students and moderators Mrs.
Gillespie and Mr. Tressler, called
this campsite home for three days
at the end of June. Likewise, the
sixteen students in the HILL
class, accompanied by Mr.
Tressler and Mrs. Boyle, spent
four days camping at the same
site from August 10th to August
13th. Both trips had the purpose
of team building and community
building in order to prepare the
students for the demands of the
classes.
The HILL and ACTS classes are
both very prestigious groups that
are open only to seniors. Many
students apply each year to get
into the classes, but only a few are
accepted after the interview
process. HILL is credited as both
an Honors Religion and Honors
History class, and it meets two
periods a day. The curriculum of
HILL focuses on the global
economy, peacekeeping among
the nations of the world, and
leaders in society and the Church.
On the other hand, ACTS is
exclusively a religion class. The
main goal of this class is to get
students involved as leaders in the
community and to teach them to
serve society. The students in the
ACTS class hold several
leadership duties around the
school. They plan the monthly
Masses at Northwest Catholic
and lead underclassmen during
their retreats. Their service
extends outside of the school
community as well to different
organizations, such as the
Catholic Worker House. Overall,
both the HILL and ACTS classes
try to develop the leadership skills
of the students in the community.

Sharing personal reflections is a
major aspect to developing the
students’ characters in both
classes. The expression of
individual thoughts, combined
with the small sizes of the classes,
prompts the seniors involved to
become like family to one another
by the end of the school year.
The camping trip they go on
every year before school starts is
a chance to strengthen or create
friendships between the students
and prepare them for a great
school year. The activities setup
for the students included low
element rope courses and high
element rope courses that were
successfully completed only with
a lot of teamwork and
cooperation from the whole class.
Low element rope courses mainly
involved the strategy and
collaboration of the students as a
group in order to complete the
obstacles. High element rope
courses were a little more
individualized than the low
element rope courses but a
combined effort was still essential.
These courses required students
to climb a wall and walk across a
wire or a log that was suspended
in the air, quite a few feet off the
ground. The high element rope
courses ended with zip lining to
the finish.
The HILL class also went on a six
mile hike and got to go canoeing.
The ACTS class incorporated a
great deal of prayer into their
activities. Both groups were also
required to work with fellow
classmates to pitch their own
tents. There was time set aside
every night for the students to
write in their journals and reflect
on the day.
There was also Bonfire Night.
During this event, each student in
the class was assigned a twenty to
thirty minute time slot in which
their duty was to tend the fire.
They had to keep the fire blazing
all throughout the night into the
morning. While the person on

duty sat beside the fire, they had
to write some reflections in their
journal. This activity taught the
students how to work as a team
and do their part while also
providing them with some time
for personal reflection.
One of the last obstacles set up
for the students involved a
massive wall. The goal was to get
everyone over the wall by pulling
people and having people jump
over in a certain order that
allowed everyone to make it over.
Lauren Rosano, a student in the
ACTS class, says this was her
favorite activity of the trip. She
recalled how the group attempted
getting over the wall several times
and failed each time. She said,
“We gradually worked together
to come up with a sequence that
worked and we finally figured it
out and everyone made it over. It
was a great lesson in teamwork.”
The message Lauren got from
this activity was “together you
have a much better chance of
accomplishing your goal.”
The obstacles the students faced
on their trips were extremely
difficult and were sometimes
seemingly impossible. However,
the students soon realized that if
they took a few seconds to
logically think it out and come up
with a strategy together, almost
anything was possible. These
activities provided the students
with life lessons that can help
them get through any
complications they face in life,
along with the ability to bring
one’s peers together to work as a
team. Caroline Garger, a student
in the HILL class, said that the
main lessons she learned from the
trip were to “go into activities
with an open mind and to trust
other people.” The relationships
the students developed with one
another and the lessons they
learned during their outings are
certainly going to make this year
a very enjoyable and successful
one for everyone involved.

’Zine Drive Sucessfully Meets Fundraising Goal
continued from page 1
invited to a picnic that was to be
held before an Indians football
game with the promise of hot
dogs, burgers, soda, and ice
cream. If they were able to sell
between twelve and seventeen
magazines, then they were
presented with one ticket of their
choice to either a UCONN
Women’s basketball game, a
UCONN football game, or a
Wolfpack hockey game. If anyone
sold eighteen or more magazines,
then they earned two tickets, one
for them and one for a friend, to
see one of these teams. This year,
over forty students were able to
win tickets to these select games.
Other special turn-in days
included September 17-28, when
the prizes available were either
more dress down days or the
chance to have either candy or ice
cream in the cafeteria for those
who participated in the drive on
those days.
There was also some friendly
competition that arose between
the grades and homerooms. The
class who had the top sales for
the day was announced to the
rest of the school by having that
particular classes’ song be played
over the loud speaker in between
class periods. On the first turn-in
day, September 15, for regular

orders, the sophomores were the
leading grade in sales. Over the
next few dates, the Freshmen
turned in the most orders for a
high of two days, and the Juniors
were leaders for one. The Seniors,
as is typical of them, brought in
the most orders on the last turnin day of the drive. The
Sophomore class had the most
total sales throughout all of the
magazine drive this year, and their
top homeroom was Mr.
Carlson’s, Room 604, but the top
homeroom in the entire school
was Mrs. Iorillo’s Junior
homeroom, 306. Northwest’s top
sellers this year were Senior Ryan
Kirk, Sophomore Dillon
Meehan, and Sophomore Ronald
Poole. Ryan was awarded first
place and $150 for his exceptional
participation in the drive. Second
place and $75 went to Dillon, and
third place and $50 went to
Ronald. The students with the
most orders of their grades were
senior Ryan Kirk, junior
Miranda King, sophomore
Dillon Meehan, and freshman
Elizabeth Lathrop.
The goal for this year’s magazine
drive was to raise $50,000 so that
the whole school would be able to
enjoy a day off, including the
staff. In relation to the school’s
monetary goal for the drive, Mr.
Mirabello, who was an invaluable

figure in making sure the
magazine drive went smoothly,
agrees that “This year the school
continued its tradition of making
the magazine drive a successful
fundraiser.” As a school,
Northwest not only reached its
goal, but it went above and
beyond it, and plans to be just as
excited and dedicated to reaching
the goal next year.

2009-2010
Class Officers
Class of 2010
President - Connor Deneen
Vice President - Jon Moore
Secretary - Keelan Ledwidge
Treasurer - Jim Hallinan
Class of 2011
President - Olivia Skalski
Vice President - Alec Lorenzo
Secretary - Kathleen O’Hara
Treasurer - John Fitzpatrick
Class of 2012
President - Tom Murphy
Vice President - Haleigh
Beckerman
Secretary - Caitrin Kiley
Treasurer - Allison Denton
Class of 2013
President - Amanda Waltman
Vice President - Dan Lusardi
Secretary - Sadie Martinez
Treasurer - Isabella Post

Ministry Is Present Everyday
By Elizabeth Allen
Campus Ministry, Northwest
Catholic’s community service
group, continues many of its
traditional service projects and
activities this 2009-2010 school
year. It is also excited to
announce and invite students to
participate in some of its new and
unique clubs and activities. On the
first Monday of every month,
Campus Ministry takes a trip to
the Manna Community Meals
located on Church Street in West
Hartford. This is a program that
provides nutrition to the
homeless, emergency food, fuel,
and assistance for less fortunate
families. Mrs. Gillespie, the
Campus Ministry administrator,
and the students arrive at five o’
clock on Monday, cook and
prepare the dinner, serve it, and
clean up by seven o’clock.
Catalina Chicken has become
Campus Ministry’s most famous
meal. All students are welcome to
volunteer with the group. A signup sheet is available outside the
Campus Ministry door for
anyone who is interested.
Campus Ministry also gratefully
accepts donated food from those
who wish to help Manna
Community Meals, but lack the
time needed to volunteer. Also,
new this year is a “wiki”
registration, an online sign-up to
participate in traveling to Manna
Community Meals or to donate
the wanted food items. Campus
Ministry also invites students to
participate in the weekly Tuesday
Mass celebrated at 2:20, after
school, in the chapel. Parents are
more than welcome to attend the
half hour service with their
children while they wait for the
hectic school parking lot traffic to
clear, before returning home. On
special feast days, dessert is served
after the Mass, such as angel food
cake on the feast day of Michael
the Archangel. Lectors and
cantors are needed if anyone is
interested in participating. Mrs.
Gillespie encourages the students
and their parents to attend the
Mass. She says, “It is a great
privilege to have these weekly
Tuesday Masses, which serve as a
nice pick up after a long school
day.” She continues by saying,
“There is no good reason not to
come, and there is always a great
homily.” Every Wednesday
morning the phrase “ Prex Atque
Yenticulum” is heard over the
loud speaker. For some students
at Northwest this phrase is a
signal, and for others it is just a
few unintelligible words.
Regardless of what one may
think, these three words are
actually a code meaning “prayer
and also breakfast” in Latin. The
students who understand the
code become aware that the Secret
Wednesday Morning Prayer
Group is beginning when the
announcement is made. This
group, which had been previously
nicknamed “codeword donut,”
meets every Wednesday morning
at 7:40 in the chapel for a tenminute intercessional prayer.
Everyone is invited to take part in
this opportunity in order to start
his or her day off in the presence
of God and, of course, to also
enjoy donuts in the Campus
Ministry room, with Mrs.
Gillespie, afterwards. Campus
Ministry continues its tradition
of Thursdays in the City. This is a

weekly after-school trip to the
Catholic Worker House located
on Park Street in Hartford. The
Catholic Worker House, known
as the “green house” to the kids
who go there, is an after-school
program for children who are not
as fortunate as we are. At the
Catholic Worker House, children,
ranging from pre-school to high
school, complete their homework
assignments with help from the
Northwest volunteers, enjoy
healthy snacks, play games such
as basketball or soccer, ride bikes,
and take part in other fun
activities with their peers and
volunteers. Campus Ministry
offers the rewarding experience to
Northwest students so they can
share their knowledge with the
kids during study halls, help them
have some fun in their otherwise
hard lives, and teach them games
during play sessions. Mrs.
Gillespie sums up the idea of this
volunteer experience by saying,
“Our real goal is not to try and
solve the children’s problems.
Rather, we are trying to build up
a community and relationships
with kids who have very different
backgrounds and life experiences,
in order to foster friendship and
build bridges for a more peaceful
and just society.” Anyone
interested in volunteering is
always welcome to sign-up on the
Campus Ministry door. The
volunteers are encouraged to
wear play clothes and bring their
own homework for a study hall
when they are not working with
the kids. This year, Campus
Ministry takes “Be You to the
Full”, an all-girls club new to the
school last year, one step further.
The club is now divided into
seasons so that girls can easily
partake in the enjoyable
opportunities of Be You To the
Full, and also participate in their
sports intermittently. The club is
centered on the two main ideas of
service, which the girls carry out
together by doing activities such
as making baby blankets, and
having fun while gaining a better
understanding of how to “be
you”. The girls enjoy things from
Christmas caroling to a January
slumber party. There is a similar
opportunity for the male students
of Northwest Catholic. Campus
Ministry is currently looking for
boys who would be interested in
joining the Columbian Squires, a
group similar to the Knights of
Columbus. For those students
who long to take an academic
break during the school day and
enjoy the fresh air, Campus
Ministry offers the newly
established Saint Isador Club,
named after the patron saint of
farmers, Saint Isador. Northwest
has planted its very own vegetable
garden behind the school and the
produce grown is used for the
benefit of the children at the
Catholic Worker House. Any
student is welcome to work in the
garden during his or her free
periods or even after school.
Northwest Catholic is blessed to
have such a group, allowing
students to do God’s work
before, during, and after school
together with their peers. When
asked what she liked most about
Campus Ministry, Mrs. Gillespie
answered, “My favorite thing
about campus ministry is being
able to see God work through the
students here, who make me a
better person by their example.”
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Dramateurs ‘Take Two’ with Fall One Act Economy Affecting Students
By Mara Case

Cara Seward

Cara Seward

temperament in the face of clearly
character of Cleo. Her comedic
unconventional individuals such
timing and wild ideas, such as
The Northwest Catholic
as a woman who only speaks in
‘palm reading’ Guy’s foot, really
Dramateurs kicked off the fall
Internet slang (e.g LOL,
season on October 2nd and 3rd
OMG, TTYL) and an
with a stunning and comedic
accountant who claims to
performance of Check Please:
live on the edge. Jordan
Take 2, written by Jonathan Rand
Figueroa ‘11, in the role of
and directed by Northwest
Dewey an “extreme”
Catholic’s own, Kate Schuppe
accountant, kept the
‘11. The play focused on an
audience in a constant state
estranged couple, played by
of amusement with his
Andrew Hull ‘10 and Magdalena
clear misunderstanding of
Lenczewski ‘13, each of whom is
the makeup and behavior
forced by their well-intentioned
of an “extreme” individual.
best friends to plunge back into
Rather than jumping off
the dating world. Unfortunately,
planes or snowboarding
Junior Rosa Park laughs it up in the
this leads to them going on
down double black
comedy Check Please: Take Two.
various dates with a cast of
diamond mountains,
misfits and outcasts including a
Dewey attempted to
added to her performance. Actors
psychic and a pirate! The majority demonstrate his “extreme”
were chosen based on how well
of the play takes place in a
personality by reading intensely.
they performed the monologue
sparsely furnished restaurant
Darci Hughes ‘11, in the role of
and dialogue given to them before
where the two protagonists, Guy
the computer and Internet
the auditions. Every role in the
and Girl, alternate between a
obsessed Jackie, also captivated
play was important, no matter
series of blind dates with
the audience with a stellar
the character’s length of time on
progressively eccentric
performance. Hughes’s mastery
stage, so it was essential to make
of Internet slang to
sure each person was cast in a
communicate with the
role that truly “fit” his or her
outside world kept the
personality. When asked how she
audience on the edge
thought the play went, director
of their seats as they
Kate Schuppe answered, “The
tried to keep up with
show could not have gone better.
the rapid fire “OMGs”, I had really high expectations for
“LOLs”, and “G2Gs”.
it, and the cast met every one of
The last and perhaps
them. They worked so hard and
most memorable date
it definitely showed. It was great
in the play, involved
to hear the audience laughing too!
Darci Hughes ‘11 confuses Andrew Hull ‘10
Guy and Cleo, a
I’m pretty sure I was the
on their wacky ‘date.’
psychic played by Kate
proudest director in the world on
individuals. However, by the end
Molloy ‘11. She truly inhabited
Friday night.” The night ended
of the evening, both Guy and
the role of a senseless girl who
with thundering applause from
Girl find themselves alone and
believes she is destined to be a
the audience and a proud smile
still in search of a suitable mate.
psychic because she can foresee
from director Kate Schuppe. The
Both Andrew Hull and
events, such as failing her math
Northwest Catholic community is
Magdalena Lenczewski had solid
test, even though the different
very proud of the accomplished
performances in their roles of
types of events she predicted,
and talented Dramateurs and
Guy and Girl respectively. These
were all things she could control
looks forward to their next
two characters are called upon to
the results of. Kate Molloy did a
production, The Ash Girl,
maintain their dignity and even
superb job with taking on the
directed by Mrs. Sara Avery.

NWC Sports Program Enters New Conference
By Meghan Peterson
Complete with a whole new
sports conference and heated
competition on the playing fields,
Northwest’s very own athletes
have taken on the challenge of
competing against some of the
state’s top high schools as the Fall
Season has gotten underway.
Coming from the smaller
Northwest Conference last year,
this year, the Athletic Department
has made great strides by entering
into the Central Connecticut
Conference (CCC) for the ’09-’10
school year. With thirty-two
teams in total, the CCC is a huge
step for Northwest’s Athletic
Department.
Compared to last year, this
school year will be filled with
many more challenges at every
turn. Entering a new conference
that provides a whole new level of
competition, but also enjoyment
for the athletes, required careful
thoughts as to which would be
most suitable for the school and
its student athletes. Athletic
Director, Joshua Reese, along with
school administrators believed
that the CCC was the best fit, and
would also require a lot of
dedication, commitment, and
focus by all athletes.
According to Mr. Reese, better
competition wasn’t the only
reason this switch was imperative
for Northwest’s Athletic
Department. He says, “With the
ever changing economy the CCC
was the best fit for our school.

Simple geography with
transportation costs made
complete sense in the equation. In
addition, with the fantastic
growth we have experienced in the
Northwest Athletic Department
over the past decade, the CCC
gave us the opportunity to play
against bigger schools with the
prospect of increased Sub-Varsity
contests.”
The realization that this new
conference would give all the
levels of our sports teams, like
junior varsity for example, the
opportunity of increased levels of
play against players with true
talent, was a huge factor when
discussing the possible options
for the sports conferences.
Northwest’s competitors for this
school year will include schools
such as Hall, Conard, Simsbury,
Farmington, East Catholic, and
Glastonbury, all of whom will
not be willing to give up without
a fight. With Northwest Catholic
now offering some of the most
rigorous academic and athletic
schedules in the area, this new
conference is a great opportunity
for all of our athletes to showcase
their hard work and dedication.
There are also hopes that with
this new conference change, more
students will be willing to take
part in Northwest athletics, and
that student-athletes will take
Northwest athletics even more
seriously. While playing against
schools up to five times our size,
many believe it easy for us to give
up or surrender during tough

games or intense practices.
Mr. Reese, however, is more than
looking forward to the journey
ahead. “I feel very confident that
our young people will definitely
‘step up their games’ in regards to
this challenge. Northwest has
always answered the call when
faced with adversity. It will be an
uphill climb, but in time we will
most definitely come out on top.”
With this being Northwest
Catholic’s first year as part of
such a large and competitive
conference, many hope that
Northwest can get ahead. With
fall sports slowly winding down,
and the brisk weather ushering in
the winter sports seasons, we
hope that Northwest can, “show
the state and area schools how
fantastic our community is, both
on and off the field,” says Reese.
While aggressive play and hard
work is encouraged, the
Northwest athletes have a strong
understanding of good
sportsmanship and fair play. Win
or lose, Northwest studentathletes are expected to give it
their all both on and off the field.
When asked how he thinks
Northwest will square up against
the others teams in the
conference, Reese encouragingly
adds, “At the top! Our student
athletes, athletic programs, and
overall school community rivals
the best the State has to offer. It’s
time to let the secret out that we
have known for some
time…Northwest can battle with
any program around!”

By Meghan Feeney
The economy is a taxing issue
that affects all Americans in these
troubling times but, more than
anyone, it affects the college
bound students. Over the past ten
years, a downward trend in the
economy has occurred with less
and less money set aside for the
cost of tuition. Students are
forced to buckle down and start
saving early. The cost of tuition
has risen steadily and the trend
appears to continue. Due to the
country’s current recession, fewer
teens can afford the ascending
cost of tuition. With less money
circulating in the economy,
families are forced to cut back
more than usual in order to save
what seems to be a sufficient
amount of money for their child’s
college tuition. The amount of
money the families are setting
aside for college tuition appears
to be high but, in reality, does not
nearly cover the expenses of a
college student’s academic and
social experience. According to
the College Board website, the
average cost of college tuition for
the 2008-2009 school year was
$25,143 for a private four-year
college, this amount up 5.9 %
from the last year. This staggering
cost can cause many families
across the country to encounter
severe debt. Studies show that
many teens are choosing the
community college route to save
money and later on enroll in a
four year graduate school to
receive their degree. Even still,
many teens cannot afford to
attend the college of their dreams,
despite the hard work and
success they achieved in high
school. With application
deadlines around the corner, the
decision to choose which college
is right for each student has
become increasingly difficult.
According to the College Board,
the earlier students apply, the
better chance they have to receive
financial aid and merit
scholarship money. An earlier
decision also gives teens and

parents alike the assurance of
where they are headed. It is
virtually impossible for teens to
afford the cost of tuition on their
own no matter how much they
work or how much money they
make. Financial aid is intended to
make a college education available
for students from many different
financial situations. Even with an
estimated $143 billion available
for student aid, many teens still
struggle. Most students receive
aid, however, only a small portion
of this aid comes in the form of
grants. Most aid is awarded
through low-interest loans or
institutional and other grants.
The student loan, the Free
Application for Federal Student
Aid (FAFSA), merit scholarships,
and local scholarships are only
some of the methods in which
students find aid to help pay for
the cost of tuition. Even with this
help, many students encounter
major debt after graduation,
making it even more difficult to
find jobs. Some ambitious teens
are forced to find full-time or
part-time jobs in order to
supplement the cost of education.
The positive effect of having a job
while in college is that research
shows that students who work a
moderate amount each week,
often do better academically. With
all of this chaos there are ways to
ease the college application and
financial aid process for both
students and parents. One tip is
to start early. The summer before
senior year, request applications
from the various colleges the
student is interested in and
research scholarships online.
Colleges like to see applications
sent in during the winter months
so they can evaluate need for
merit-based money and
scholarships. Even with the
economy at an all time low, there
is always a way for the college
bound student to find aid and
safely enter the world debt free.
We cannot let our deteriorating
economy prevent successful
students from going to college
and following their dreams.

Student Email Logins Instituted
By Madeleine Livingston
The year 2010 will take
Northwest Catholic, not only
into the completion of the first
decade of the second millennium,
but also into the era of the e-mail.
Currently, students use an allencompassing login to get into
edline in order to contact their
teachers. The new e-mail system
that Northwest will use takes
advantage of Outlook Web
Access. Each student will have
their own Northwest login name
that they will use every time they
access a Northwest computer.
The student login will consist of
their first and last name, for
example Joe.Smith. Students will
also obtain a personal e-mail
account on Outlook Web Access.
The e-mail will be the student’s
first and last name followed by
@nwcath.org. Passwords will be
personalized for each student.
Students will be able to e-mail
their teachers, fellow classmates,
and administration through their
account. Technology Staffer
Extraordinaire, Mrs. Boyle, is
directing the launch of the
student e-mail. She states that,
“Our goal is to prepare students

for the future. Most colleges, if
not all, have a broad-based
student e-mail system.” The
opportunity to have such close
communication with our school
faculty is the newest privilege
Northwest has to offer. On usage,
Mrs. Boyle comments, “You will
be expected to check your
Outlook Web Access e-mail
everyday, like Edline.” The
possibilities are seemingly endless
for tech-savvy staff members. Test
reminders and documents such as
worksheets, study guides, and
rubrics can be sent to students
through Outlook. Students may
find themselves opening e-mails
that warn them of a snow day.
Juniors and seniors will find
themselves reading e-mails from
the Guidance Department
regarding college planning. The
seventy percent of Northwest
students that play sports could
possibly have e-mails to open
from their coaches with game
schedules and practice times.
What is the overall message as
Northwest enters into the e-mail
era? Take advantage of this
updated system and let it enhance
your relationship with your
coaches, counselors, and teachers.
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Learn About the Home Countries of NWC’s International Students
Brazil

Germany

Spain

Korea

China

By Haley Derlinga

By Kate Schuppe

By Kate Schuppe

On October 2, The International
Olympic Committee awarded the
2016 Summer Olympics to Rio de
Janeiro, Brazil. Olympians,
spectators and the rest of the
world will be in for a treat when
they experience the vibrant
culture of this South American
country. Brazil is a Portuguese
speaking country that has some
similarities to and some
differences from our own culture.
The main religion in Brazil is
Roman Catholic, but other
religions are becoming
increasingly popular. Brazil’s
ideas and views concerning
religion are similar to the those in
America. For example, Brazil’s
Church and State are separate. A
typical student in Brazil
completes nine years of
elementary education, and then
three years of secondary
education. Brazil’s top
universities are very competitive,
as half of the students will go to
trade school after their
secondary education. Many
different holidays are celebrated
in Brazil. The most famous
holiday in Brazil is Carnaval. It is
a five day festival before Ash
Wednesday, similar to Mardi
Gras. Parades, dancing and
parties complete with costumes
and music provide for an
unforgettable experience.
Christmas and New Year’s are
celebrated in almost the same way
that we celebrate them. “Santa” is

Germany’s very different culture
begins with its food. There are
over 1500 different kinds of
sausage in Germany. Many
regions have their own unique
type of sausage. However,
traditional German food also
includes pastries, sauces, and
potatoes. Modern German food
tends to be lighter, but still uses
many of the same ingredients.
Asparagus and eel are other
distinctly German dishes. In some
areas of the nation, the midday
meal is the largest meal with a
smaller supper in the evening.
When eating in Germany, it is
considered rude to use a knife on

The foods that one finds in Spain
vary greatly depending on
whether one is on the coast, near
the capital, or in the countryside.
However, almost all traditional
Spanish foods contain two basic
ingredients: garlic and olive oil.
As Spain is surrounded by water
on three sides, seafood is very
common, especially on the coast.
Paella is the most characteristic
food of the Spanish country
side, a stew-like dish with
chicken, rice, vegetables, and
whatever else the chef wants to
throw in. The clothing of Spain
is generally quite similar to
American clothing. Denim is
very popular,
especially with
teenagers, who,
like in America,
usually prefer
jeans to other
pants. Girls in Spain
do not wear skirts
often. Clothing is
often more
conservative,
consisting of many
muted, autumn
colors like brown, gold, and
burgundy. Short skirts and tight
tops are always frowned upon.
Designer clothes, like in many
European countries, are
immensely popular, as quality
and fit are valued over fads. The
two major “pet peeves” of
Spanish fashion are poor
quality shoes and poorly put
together outfits. Cheap, beat
up shoes are enough to ruin a
whole outfit, while
fashionable, well kept shoes
only improve it. The
underlying philosophy of
buying and wearing clothes in
Spain is that one should get
high quality for a reasonable
price. Traditional Spanish
clothes, including colorful
dresses and the matador
costume, are also still worn at
festivals and other celebrations.
There is a great variety of
popular activities and sports in
Spain, as there is in America. The
leading sport in Spain is
unquestionably soccer. Spain has
some of the best soccer teams in
the world. Most teens play soccer
as well. After school sports are
offered at almost every school

Korea has an extremely rich
culture full of traditions and
customs. The first aspect of
Korean culture is the
food. Kimichi, the most popular
side dish in Korea, is a variety of
spicy cabbage, often served in stew
form. Kimichi can be cooked with
many different kinds of flavors. It
is so popular that the Korea

China is most recently known as
the designated host country for
the 2008 Olympics, but it is
famous for much more than
simply hosting the Olympic
Games. China’s capital, Beijing,
with 12.8 million inhabitants, has
been the capital for 700 years, and
has grown to become China’s
second most populated city next
to Shanghai.
Beijing is home to
many world
famous structures,
such as the
Forbidden City,
Tiananmen Square,
and the Great Wall
of China, which is
visible from outer
space. A typical
school day in
China is a grueling
nine hours long,
with some students even staying
at school up to 12 hours. The
ultimate goal is to enter a
university, and most students
spend most of their time studying
and preparing for entrance
exams. Children can begin
kindergarten as early as three
years old. After elementary and
middle school, students take an
entrance exam to either begin
schooling at an upper academic
middle school, or at a vocational
school. Students can then go on
to attend two, three, and four
year colleges, as
well as universities.
One of China’s
most well known
holidays is the
Chinese New Year.
On this holiday,
Chinese families
eat a vegetable
dish called jai.
Each ingredient in
jai represents a
different goal for
the New Year.
Lotus seeds symbolize having
many male offspring, black moss
seaweed symbolizes having an
increased amount of wealth, and
dried bean curd represents wealth
and happiness. Fresh bean curd
and tofu are not part of jai
because they have a white color,
and white represents death and
misfortune. Dumplings, or jaiozi
are extremely popular in China.
They are served fried, steamed, or
boiled. Making these dumplings
with a big group of people is a
popular social event. Baozi are
stuffed buns that are eaten as
snacks and vary in flavors
depending on the region of
China. In some areas of China,
the baozi are stuffed with pork,
while in Shanghai they are stuffed
with spinach and tofu. Even
though some of these foods may
sound similar to those you may
have tasted at a Chinese
restaurant, don’t expect to find
any fortune cookies while dining
in China. They are simply an
American addition to the Chinese
meal. One can clearly see that
China is full of interesting
traditions, food, festivals, and
structures. Hopefully our Chinese
transfer students are not too
homesick for their country’s
fascinating culture while studying
at Northwest Catholic.

known to Brazilians as Papai
Noel. The diversity of the
Brazilian population is evident in
the Brazilian arts. Samba is a very
popular music and dance in
Brazil. It is a blend of African
rhythms and European singing.
Bossa nova, a mix of Brazilian
music with Jazz, is also popular. A
popular form of art is weaving.
Brazilian artists and writers blend
tradition with their modern
pieces. Brazil also has traditional
stories and mythical figures, such
as the Cobra- Grande, a huge
snake that lives in the Amazon.
Soccer is arguably the main
source of entertainment and most
popular sport found in Brazil.
The country’s soccer tradition is
rooted in success, as Brazil has
won the World Cup five times.
There are a variety of foods in
Brazil similar to American food.
Brazil also, of course, has its own
traditional dishes unique to its
culture. Palm oil is a popular spice
in Bahia. Feijoada, which is made
of black beans, beef, pork,
sausage and either a pig’s ear, tail
or foot, is a traditional Brazilian
dish. Churraso is another dish
that originated in southern Brazil.
Brazil will be a fascinating place
for the athletes to compete in
during the 2016 Olympics.

mansfield.edu

Aerospace Research Institute even
created a space kimichi for the
first Korean astronaut to go into
space. Buddhism, introduced to
Korea in the 4th century AD, has
a great influence on Korean
culture. The interest in the religion
has declined over the past few
years, but there are still many
devout Korean followers who
make pilgrimages to Buddhist
temples. There are many
important festivals celebrated in
Korea throughout the year.

Sawolchopail is called Buddha’s
birthday, or “the day Buddha
came.” This festival is also called
the Lantern Festival Day. Korean
families make lanterns in
preparation for the celebration,
one for each person in the
household. Taekwondo is also
very popular in Korea, and is
considered an art form because it
strengthens one’s mind and spirit.
It is also recognized as
an official sport in the
Olympic Games. School
in Korea is similar to
education in America.
Most schools in Korea
include elementary
schools (grades 1-6), a
middle school (grades 79) and a high school
(grades 10-12). While
high schools are
typically categorized
into two groups
(general and vocational)
there are many types of high
schools that specialize in art,
athletics, or foreign language.
After high school, students can
choose to go to a junior college or
a college or university to further
their studies. Korea prides itself
on its tradition and its 5,000 year
history. Its culture reflects that
pride through food, religion,
festivals, art, and education.
slac.stanford.edu

watsoninstitue.org

potatoes or fish, because it shows
that they are not fully cooked.
Like most Europeans, Germans
are loyal and exuberant soccer
fans, referring to the country’s
most popular game as “König
Fu all” – King Football. There are
hundreds of amateur leagues and
several World Cup wins, the most
recent being in 1990. Germany’s
educational system
is quite different
from the system in
America. Instead
of rotating from
class to class
during the day as
American students
do, Germans stay
in the same room
and the teachers
come to them.
Some parts of the
country have their students
attend school on Saturdays.
German education splits after
elementary school into four
“tracks,” each of which gives a
different level of education. These
“tracks” go until grade nine or
ten and then the student will
continue to technical school for a
few more years. Gymnasium goes
until grade twelve or
thirteen and is more
exclusive to students
who really want to
focus on their
studies. After
Gymnasium,
students can attend
college for free if
they pass the test to
get in. Germany also
has a rich musical
history and is the
former home of
famous composers
such as Bach and Mozart. It also
has its own unique styles of hiphop and heavy metal music.
Americans might recognize some
of the songs Germans listen to,
such as “I Gotta Feeling” by the
Black Eyed Peas. There is much to
learn about the Germans and
their way of life, and like a good
game of König Fu all, it only gets
better as it goes on.

mapsoftheworld.com

By Molly Mullen

ashland.edu

By Kate Molloy

and many students participate in
them. Other popular sports
include scouting, skiing, hiking,
and fishing. Additionally, most
large towns and cities have at least
one municipal sports complex
available, which is open to anyone.
The next time anyone is able to
travel to Spain they must be sure
to like olive oil and garlic and go
prepared to watch some soccer.
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FRESHMAN
The Class of 2013 Reminds Us All of What It Was Like to Be Freshmen
What is the best part about
being a freshman?

I still can’t get my locker open.
- Anne Higgins

Meeting new people. - Erin
Morris

Being at a lower status when
you came from the highest
status. – Emily Siegel

Having less homework than the
sophomores, juniors, and
seniors. - Ian McCarthy
Being new to everything.
Every day you encounter
someone or something new. Ryan Murphy

Cara Seward. - Haley Seward
Connor Deneen. - Max
McCarron
My sister. - Connor Giblin
Ms. Puskarz. - Mary Becker

Adjusting to everything here. I
can tell I will adjust, but in the
process it’s tough. – Alex
Houton

Some of the seniors are really
nice and my cousin Molly
helped me a lot. - Erin Curley

The freshman contacts and the
girls on the cross country team.
- Mary Kate Danaher
Dr. Nasta’s orchestra makes
the day fly by. – Nick Schmidt
What is the funniest/most
embarrassing thing that has
happened to you at NWC?

Fresh start. - Anthony Ravosa

Falling out of my chair. - Aisha
Russell
When I walked into another
class, thinking it was the class I
was supposed to be in. Priscilla Fuentes
Slow dancing with another
freshman. - Corrine Patterson
I went to the wrong class two
days in a row. - Elizabeth
Lathrop
On the first day I thought I was
in the wrong class so I walked
into my brother’s class next
door and asked him to come
talk to me. - Marisa Butler

You get to be part of a new
school and experience new
things. - Gabrielle Giangreco
You have a little more freedom
than you had in middle school.
- Sadie Martinez

My mom came to bring in my
lunch. - Brian Cao
I had a teacher open my locker
but it was the wrong one. Emily Kearney

Being in high school. - Josh
Garcia
New experiences. - Dan Bodell

Watching the lab safety video
where the puppets catch fire. Adrian Hatch

Great teachers. - Nathaniel
Drisdelle

My ride almost drove away
with my books and bag in the
trunk. - Megan Schuppe

You get a freshman dance. Jenna Jordano
Getting freebees for being late.
– Kelly Galligan

Getting lost. – Gracie Kunkel
I forgot my lab period. – Joe
Doyle

A new environment and the
rigors of higher education. –
Julian Johnson

Being the only person to not
dress down on a dress down
day. – Cathy Sullivan

What is the worst part about
being a freshman?

I broke my locker mirror on the
first day of school. - Haley
Seward

Balancing school and sports
can be overwhelming. Alexandra McKenna

I had to throw myself against
my locker to get it to close on
the first day of school. Meghan Healey

Being short. - Sophia Pierre
You have to meet new people
and start over again. - Alyssa
Reaves

What is the funniest/most
embarrassing thing that you
have witnessed at NWC?

You have to earn respect once
again. - Jahmaar Roberts

The dean talking over the
intercom about the dance. Anthony Ravosa

Having to learn the school and
where to go. - Chris Grenham

Deacon Santos in the freshman
mosh pit. - Peter Pham

You have to fit into new groups.
- Anthony Lanzarone

A kid fell asleep during history!
- Sophia Pierre

Probably the freshman hallway.
It’s super crowded. - Anthony
Kurak

Someone tried to push a pull
door and it looked like she
walked into the door. - Allie
Lacouture

Adjusting to a new school that
you are not used to. - Myles
Gibbons
No seat at lunch because of all
the upper classmen. - Mary
Becker

Name someone who has made
your first weeks at Northwest
Catholic easier.

Being the youngest. - Mary
Kate Bourdon

Mr. Martorelli. - Olivia
Mirabello

We have to clean up the sports
stuff and carry the water jug.Emily Kearney

The cheerleading team and all
my friends. - Victoria Peluso
Shakina, my freshman contact.
- Magdalena Lenczewski

Deacon Santos. - Michelle
Dahlem
My freshman contact. - Shanice
Anderson
I believe the teachers have done
a good job in making us feel
like we belong. - Sarah Dottor
Luke Pelton. - Jack Dombek

Ms. Keating-McKeon telling
me that I was like the Cheshire
Cat because I knew the answer
to her question but I didn’t raise
my hand. - Ian McCarthy
I spent a week on my summer
reading only to find out that it
was the sophomore assignment!
- Molly Mullen

Ben Paine tried to jump over
the railing at practice and he
fell on his face. - Connor
Krikawa
I saw a girl walking in the
hallway and a door opened in
front of her and she walked into
the door. - Noelle Amato
Some of the seniors dancing
wicked crazy at the dance. Jessica Fontaine
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Inside Out: Jack Hayes, Faith Gilbert, Jei Cho, and Ms. Beeman
Nita Beeman: I’ve never been to
Disneyland or Disneyworld.
Jack Hayes: That I am the
number one grill master in the
school.
Faith Gilbert: People would be
surprised that I ama nanny.

JH: Jim Hallinan.
FG: Uju because she is so honest.
JC: Mr. Fitzpatrick in my AP
American Government and
Politics class.
What would be the first thing you
would do if you won 10 million
dollars?

Jei Cho: I used to go to school
from 7 AM to 10 PM when I was
in Korea.

NB: I’d buy myself a new truck.

If you could be anyone else at
Northwest for a day, who would it
be and why?

FG: Put it in the bank.

NB: I would be Nick Calitri
because I think it would be fun to
be a senior football captain!
JH: Sir. Matthew Martorelli. He
is a teddy bear with a grizzly
Adams suit on.

JH: Buy Hogwarts.

What would your first action as
President of the United States be?
NB: I would open up all the CIA
files and go through all the coverups!
FG: Get rid of summer reading.
JC: Shake Sean Polley’s hand.
What movie could you watch over
and over again, and why?
NB: Indiana Jones- either the first
or the third. The second was no
good.
JH: Chocolat, it’s just delightful.

JC: Create Korean class for
NWC foreign language
department.

FG: Serendipity because I always
forget exactly how it ends.

Jei Cho
What annoys you the most?
NB: People on cell phones in
public places.

JC: Remember the Titans because
I’m brainwashed into watching it.
I watch it at least once a day.
If the whole world were
listening, what would
you say?

FG: Mrs.
Montoney
because she has
so much fun.

NB: Everyone, try to
get along!

JC: Joe
McAndrews
because he
always knows
what’s going
on.

JH: Don’t.
FG: The Hills is so
much better without
Lauren.

NB: Probably my sister, we are
best friends.

Bridget Daly

JC: Txt me.
If you were
stranded on a
desert island,
who would you
want to be
stranded with
and why?

Bridget Daly

What would people be surprised to
learn about you?

Faith Gilbert

If you could ask God
one question, what
would it be?

If you could hear what someone was
thinking for a day, who would you
choose and why?

excellent track record, and they
give you the resources to be your
own boss.

JH: Big Will, I love that kid.

FG: The New York Yankees.

JC: Thomas Jefferson, I need help
with my AP Gov quizzes.

JC: The Gryffindor Quidditch
Team.

What is your greatest ambition in
life?

What would be the title of your
autobiography?

NB: To be a good person.

NB: A Globetrotting Life.

JH: To one day be able to call
myself part of the History
Department here at Northwest
Catholic.

JH: I’m Jack Hayes??

JC: Jei Cho and the Ginger.
FG: To have few regrets and be
successful at my job.

NB: Who really shot
JFK?

JH: Bear traps.

FG: Am I going to heaven?

JH: Paul Rabil, explanation not
necessary.

FG: When people talk loud for no
reason and you know it’s for
attention.

JC: God, guess what I’m going to
ask you?

What words of wisdom do you live
by?

What would be your personal
theme song?

NB: “Imagination is more
important than knowledge.
Knowledge is limited,
imagination is infinite.”- Albert
Einstein

NB: “Survivor” by Beyonce
Knowles.
JH: “Ants Marching” by Dave
Mathews Band.

NB: Cereal! I would alternate
between Cheerios, Kashi, Fruit
Loops . . .

JH: Work hard, party hard.

FG: “Yellow” by Coldplay.

JH: Chicken tetrazinni.

FG: Never let someone tell you
that you can’t achieve your goals.

JC: “Kung Fu Fighting” by Carl
Douglas.

FG: Apple Pie.

Who is your hero, and why?

JC: A Homewrecker burrito from
Moe’s.

NB: My Mom and all Moms. They
take such good care of us!

What three things could you not
live without?

FG: Ya Gotta Have Faith.

Bridget Daly

If you could have only one food for
the rest of your life (assuming that
this strange situation would not
affect your health), which food
would you choose?

Ms. Beeman

FG: My Pop-Pop because he is
always volunteering and helping
others when he should be taking
care of himself.

NB: My family,
peanut butter
and my cat.

What magazine do you always
look forward to getting in the
mail?
NB: I get my magazines from the
library because I am thrifty.
JH: Good Housekeeping.
FG: People.

JH: Lax pinney,
lax stick, and mid
calfs.
FG: My dogs, cell
phone, and iPod.
JC: My passport,
guitar, and
oxygen.

JC: Korean Times.

NB: ITALY! It’s my favorite
place on earth.

What random fact are you most
proud to know?

JH: Hawaii with Jack Johnson.

NB: Harry S Truman had no
middle name; the S has no period
after it because it doesn’t stand
for anything!

FG: Australia.
If you could manage any
professional sports team, what
team would you choose?
Bridget Daly

Who or what
always makes you
laugh?
NB: Watching my
fat cat roll
around on the
floor.

If you could live anywhere in the
world, where would you live?

Jack Hayes

NB: The Boston Red Sox and I’d
let Mr. Fitzpatrick assist.
JH: The Croatian National
Soccer Team. They have an

JH: Kevin O’Toole can sprint at
20 plus miles per hour.
FG: The hole where you put your
pencil in a pencil sharpener is
called a “chuck.”
JC: I have a single chin hair.
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Point-Counterpoint: Should Obama’s Healthcare Reform be Passed?
Point: The New Healthcare Reform Will Greatly Benefit the American People
By Dillon Bowen
Nearly a century ago, President
Teddy Roosevelt expressed an
interest in reforming America’s
health care system. Since then, the
cost of health care has been a
major burden for the United
States and as time progresses, it
continues to get worse. Currently,
the government is formulating
plans to overhaul the current
failing health care system and
replace it with a new, costefficient, and effective system. To
understand why health care
reform is so desperately needed in
this country, recognizing why the
current health care system is
failing is essential. Health care
spending has tripled over the last
fifty years. In 1960, 5.2% of the
USA’s GDP (gross domestic
product) was spent on health
care. Now, approximately 17% of
our GDP is spent on health care,
about $2.2 trillion annually. If
30% of health care spending has
been wasted or spent inefficiently
over the last half century, this
would represent 1.5% of our
whole economy in 1960. However,
in 2009, this 30% that is wasted or
spent inefficiently would mean
that 5.1% of our GDP is wasted
each year. Under-regulation of
the private health insurance
industry has led to excessive care
being available for the wealthy
class and insufficient care is
offered for those who cannot
afford it, causing thousands of
deaths in America each year.
Insurance companies lose money
by covering people who cannot
afford to pay large premiums and
will actually need health care.
Consequently, insurance
companies do everything they can
to insure those who will provide
them with the most profit, while
dropping or refusing coverage to

those who need it most. The
number of Americans receiving
employer-based health insurance
dropped 4.6% between 2000 and
2004. Until recently, health
insurance was a relatively small
factor in choosing a job. With the
unemployment rate over 9% in
the USA today and a rapid
increase in health insurance costs,
there is a growing pool of job
seekers looking for jobs offering
health insurance. The estimated
cost of a family of four’s annual
health insurance is about $10,000,
the equivalent of a full time
worker’s salary at minimum wage.
Now, employers offering health
benefits face not only the
prospect of paying their workers,
but also their workers’ health
insurance, essentially doubling
their costs. More and more
people are losing insurance and
fewer employers are offering it. It
is financially advantageous for
our nation to have healthy
citizens. Less health insurance
coverage means fewer doctors’
appointments, insufficient
treatment, and leads to poor
health. When patients are faced
with life threatening conditions,
hospitals that receive public funds
are obligated to treat them
regardless of whether they can
pay or not. Instead of treating a
disease that would have cost next
to nothing to fix in its early
stages, the government would
have to pay thousands of dollars
for treatment because the disease
was not detected. This is partially
why underinsured people,
compared to insured people, are
70% more likely to die of
colorectal cancer in the first three
years after they contracted the
cancer. Compared to other
countries, we spend 2.5 times as
much as the UK, 2 times as much
as France, and 1.5 times as much

as Canada per capita. Yet, even
with such a high rate of spending,
people in the United States have
the lowest life expectancy and the
highest infant mortality rates out
of any of the other first-world
countries. The bottom line is that
45,000 people die each year in the
United States from health
insurance related problems. The
United States is the only
developed nation in the world
that does not insure all of its
citizens. There are many things
that must change in order to
improve our nation’s health care
program. One main idea is the
Public Option. Mention of a
Public Option has been known to
strike fear into the hearts of most
Republicans in Congress, usually
associated with thoughts of
“Socialism,” “Single-Payer
System,” and “Government
takeover.” However, the Public
Option is not the first step
towards socialism, or a singlepayer system, or a government
takeover of the private insurance
industry. The Public Option is a
concept involving a government
run sector of health insurance
that offers insurance to a “high
risk” pool of Americans. For
those who cannot otherwise
afford health insurance, the
Public Option would offer a
reasonably priced, comprehensive
plan so that they can afford good
coverage and the government will
not have to place a high tax
burden on the American people.
Under President Obama’s health
reform plan, those people who
have private insurance and are
comfortable with the plan they
have, do not have to change their
plan or get a different private
doctor. By 2013, those Americans
who lose their job, lose their
insurance coverage, and small
businesses will all be able to shop

for health insurance at the
Exchange. The Exchange will be a
virtually universal marketplace
where shopping for private
insurance is easy. It will offer a
nonbiased comparison of plans,
costs, and benefits offered to each
individual. Incentives will be
offered for people to buy
insurance, and for insurance
companies to cover more people.
Tax credits will be given to
families who are struggling to
keep up with their premiums.
Small businesses will have credit
to purchase health insurance for
their employees. These incentives
will encourage American citizens,
who do not have health
insurance, to purchase it. New
regulations will be implemented
to provide security to people who
already have health insurance.
Even for those with a preexisting
medical condition, insurance will
be provided. Insurance
companies will not be allowed to
discriminate based on gender, and
cost differences based on age will
be limited. Tighter laws will make
it impossible for insurance
companies to drop coverage
when someone gets sick. Out-ofpocket expenses will be limited to
prevent serious financial loss
when medical care is needed. The
cost of preventative care such as
mammograms, flu shots, and
diabetes tests will be reduced
drastically. This is an important
step to encourage Americans to
keep themselves healthy instead
of risking serious illness because
they are afraid to spend their own
money for preventative care.
Most of the cost of this
preventative care will be covered
by the savings realized from not
incurring costs associated with
diseases undetected early.
Included in Barack Obama’s
proposed health care bill are

provisions which will drastically
reduce wasted spending.
Medicare would stop overpaying
insurance companies by creating
a competitive private market to
insure the plans. Drug companies
that make deals to reduce
competition and, in essence, fix
prices would be cracked down
upon. Medicare and Medicaid
would have a more accurate
payment system geared toward
stopping overpayment and
insurance fraud. Tax incentives
would be provided for hospitals
with low readmission rates.
Nearly 18% of people released
from a hospital return within the
next 30 days because of the same
condition. Doctors would be
encouraged to make absolutely
sure a patient was well before
being released. Hospitals would
be given similar incentives for
getting the best result for a
patient without performing many
tests. Too often, unnecessary tests
are run that have no effect on
improving the patient’s health,
but are profitable for doctors and
hospitals who charge per test.
These provisions are projected to
save $316 billion over the next ten
years. The current health care
system in America is failing. Too
many people die each year
because treatment is too costly,
and they would rather risk dying
than spend their life savings on
curing themselves. Through
financial reforms, new plans can
be paid for, and billions can be
eliminated from the annual cost
of health care. Most importantly,
President Obama’s proposed bill
is aimed at increasing the health
of our nation through a Public
Option, the Exchange, and better
preventative care. The time has
come for America to commit to
improving health care for all of
its citizens.

Counter-Point: The Healthcare Reform Will Violate Certain American Rights
By Sarah Purple
Health care reform seems to be
the topic of nearly every news
story lately. Many believe that
President Obama’s new health
care plan is a good idea since they
believe all Americans should have
access to “free” care. Let’s start
off by proving this “health care
will be free” myth wrong. Health
care WILL NOT be free. The cost
of Obama’s health care program
is about $1 trillion. The American
people, the majority of whom
(52%, according to the recent
Gallup pole) do not even support
the reform, will be forced to pay
for this health care plan through
taxes! Americans would much
rather pay for their own health
care, as is evident by the
multitudes who have shown up at
their local town hall meetings to
protest “Obamacare.”
Many argue that since there are
around 50 million people in this
country without health insurance,
the American people should pay
for these poor people’s care.
However, most of these people
have no legitimate reason not to
have health care, or they are
simply in between jobs/health care
plans! 45% of the currently
uninsured will be insured again
within the next four months
because they are either switching

health care plans or are in
between jobs. That eliminates
nearly half of the people that
America should be “concerned”
about. Another 14 million of
those uninsured are eligible for
existing government-run health
care programs for the elderly or
the poor, such as Medicare, but
they choose not to enroll. These
people could be covered by the
government if they wished to be.
They often have little incentive to
enroll, because emergency rooms
are required to treat anyone in
need of care, regardless of
whether they pay for the
treatment or not. Another 38% of
the uninsured (some of whom are
included in the 45% who are in
between jobs or plans) could pay
for health care, since they make
over $50,000 a year, but choose to
spend their money elsewhere. The
actual number of people who are
uninsured with no other option is
around 8 million, and these
people receive about 50-60% as
much health care through free
clinics and emergency rooms as
the rest of us do through health
coverage. The problem of the
uninsured has clearly been blown
out of proportion.
Americans would also lose basic
freedoms through Obama’s plan.
Americans would no longer be
able to choose what benefits they

do and do not want in their
health care plan. The Senate bill
would require coverage for many
benefits that the average
American does not need or want.
Obama also claims that if you like
your existing coverage, then you
can keep it. However, a closer
look at the bill reveals that this is
a lie. Employees can only keep
their current plans as long as no
aspect of the plan changes. If any
factors, like copays, change, then
these employees will be forced to
switch to the government plan.
Since health care plans usually
change at least once every twelve
months, millions of Americans
would be forced onto the
government plan. Obama also
promises that Americans will be
able to keep their current doctor.
However, the Senate bill requires
that all Americans be assigned to
a primary doctor who will then
control the patient’s access to
specialists. Not only will you not
have control over who your
doctor is, but if your primary
doctor does not think you have a
real need to see a cardiologist,
then you will not be able to see
one. The new Senate plan that is
currently going through the
finance committee, also orders
Americans to get government-run
health care coverage or pay a
$3,800 fine per family. It appears

that Congressman Wilson was
right after all: Obama did lie.
Another adverse result of
national health care is rationing.
It has happened in every other
country that has switched to a
national system, and will happen
here as well. National health care
leads to fewer doctors, because
there is only so much money set
aside to pay for them. For
example, in Canada, which
currently has a national health
care system (although they are
moving back toward the private
sector because their system has
failed to provide Canadians with
quality health care), it can take
over a year to receive a hip
replacement. Waiting lists for
treatment in Canada have become
so long, that there is now a
waiting list for the waiting list. A
Swedish city, Uppsala, has a
population of 200,000 people and
only one specialist in
mammography. Nearly all
Swedish women will not have
access to mammography within
the next few years, according to
Sweden’s National Cancer
Foundation, because the
government simply does not have
the money to pay for it.
There are two more points that
must be mentioned. Although
Obama has claimed that
abortions will not be covered by

his health plan, the Capps
Amendment to the House Bill has
a Section 4B called “Abortions
for Which Public Funding Is
Allowed.” This section describes
that abortions will be covered by
Federal Funds if they are for the
Department of Health and
Human Services. Should
taxpayers who believe that
abortion is murder be forced to
pay for it? The second point is
that under the House bill, seniors
will be required to attend “end of
life planning counseling sessions”
every five years, giving doctors a
monetary incentive to persuade
seniors to sign a “do not
resuscitate” order to end their
lives. This means that just because
seniors would be a “burden to
the system,” they will be
encouraged to end their lives.
Seniors have the right to live as
much as any of us and should
NEVER be counseled to consider
ending their lives because it costs
the government money to keep
them alive.
So, what is all this? Scary? Yes.
Just look at what has happened
to other countries that have
adopted this type of system.
Unconstitutional? Yes, it takes
away rights. Will it happen? Not
if the American people stand up
against it. We must stand up
against this reform.
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NWC Football Kicks Off a Winning Season Cheerleaders Lift NWC Spirit

Seniors Tim Waltman and Jim
Hallinan drag down the runner.
a significant change in the
competition level of opposing
teams.
When asked about his opinion of
the CCC West, Head Football
Coach Mike Tyler said that, “The
conference is going to be very
competitive due to the fact that
we are now competing with larger
schools, which leads to the
increase of the intensity.”
However, Coach Tyler was
confident that the team will rise to
the challenge.
Helping Coach Tyler are his many
seniors, who are, in Coach Tyler’s
opinion, the very heart of the
team. The senior class of 2010 is a
core of extremely talented players,
all willing to contribute to the
team in one way or another.
Leading the senior class are the
four captains, Jack Hayes ‘10,

By Teddie Mucha
We all know and love the
Northwest Catholic Cheerleaders.
What you may not know,
however, is how hard these girls
work to make the pep rallies
exciting and to cheer on our
many teams. The eighteen girls
that make up the 2009 Fall Cheer
Team are at school almost every
night during the week for evening
practices. These girls are
dedicated to boosting school
spirit and participating in their
sport. This summer, they
attended cheer camp. They
learned new routines, cheers, and
stunts. The captains of the team
agreed that all the things they
learned this summer are much
more difficult than what they are
used to but, they are all very
excited to show off their new
moves! The girls feel that they
have improved greatly since
attending cheer camp. The
coaches noticed a dramatic
difference after the girls attended
camp. They became closer to each
other and learned many new
techniques. The thing the coaches
are most impressed by is the
amount of team bonding the girls
did this summer. Not only are
the coaches, Tina Scoppetta and
Christine Michaud, impressed by
how closely bonded the girls are,
but also by how well they are
progressing. They are very
pleased with how quickly the new
girls have caught on and with the
development of the team overall.
This season, of the eighteen girls
that make up the cheer team,
three are freshmen. Although
these three freshmen girls are
completely new to the team, there
are also new members from the
senior and junior class. This year
the team is really concentrating
on expanding the cheerleading
program. As previously stated,
the cheerleaders attended cheer
camp this summer. They did this

with the purpose of learning
more techniques and routines
that could be passed on to new
members for the upcoming years.
The girls love that they have a
bigger team than they have had in
past years and hope that this
trend continues in the future.

Trenton Jackson

Trenton Jackson

With this year’s opening kickoff,
the Northwest Catholic Indians
began yet another season of
tough competition.
However, the competition is
slightly different than in years
past. This year, Northwest is no
longer in the Nutmeg Conference
and has joined the CCC West
Conference. By joining this
conference, Northwest is now
competing with other West
Hartford schools such as Conard
High School and Hall High
School. With this transition came

Justin Strid ‘10, Nick Calitri ‘10,
entirety of the game, but, despite
and Jack Murphy ‘10.
a tremendous comeback drive by
Coach Tyler reiterated the fact
the Indians who scored a
that although they are not
touchdown, a two-point
captains, there are many other
conversion, and recovered an
senior leaders who form the heart onside kick, Berlin was able to
and soul of Northwest Catholic
Football. When asked
who specifically were
leaders on and off the
field, Coach Tyler
mentioned people such as
Gershawn Richam ‘10,
Alex Filomeno ‘10, John
Healey ‘10, Tim Waltman
‘10, Jim Hallinan ‘10, Ben
Van Schaack ‘10, Kevin
O’Toole ‘10, Lucas Tyler
‘10, and Ted Terrion ‘10,
all of whom are playing
both offense and defense.
These seniors are backed
“WFSB Athlete of the Week” Jack Murphy
by a steady foundation of leads the offensive onslaught to a touchdown.
younger players who are
making rather significant
secure a 21-15 victory in the final
contributions to the success of
minutes of the game.
the team as well. When asked
After such an admirable start,
which underclassmen they
Strid and Calitri said that, “Our
considered to be significant
hopes for the remainder of the
contributors, the names of five
season are to continue the hard
Indian Sophomores came to the
work and run the table the rest of
minds of Senior Captains Strid
the year. We hope that everyone
and Calitri. These players are
on the team will continue to
Aaron Wilson ‘12, Maleek Riley
improve throughout the year and
‘12, Tyler Calitri ‘12, David
that our team will grow in every
Blackwell ‘12, and Anthony
aspect by the end of the year.”
Carter ‘12.
Under the guidance of Coach
At this point in the season, the
Tyler, Coach Lenz (Defensive
Northwest Catholic Football
Coordinator), and Coach Truong
Team has experienced one win
(Offensive Coordinator), and the
and one loss. On September 18th,
entire Northwest Coaching Staff,
the Indians hosted the Panthers
the improvement of every
of Platt High School on Opening
member of the team is inevitable.
Night. Much preparation went
As the Indians prepare to take on
into this exciting event under the
Bristol Eastern, Weaver, New
temporary lights on Neil J.
Britain, and Tolland, the battle
Brewer Field. As the packed
for a chance at obtaining a highly
bleachers watched, the Indian’s
coveted CIAC Class S State
tough preparation paid off, as
Playoff spot continues. With the
Northwest Catholic was able to
leadership and experience
handily defeat Platt High School
exhibited by the skilled
by a score of 32-0.
Northwest Catholic coaching
The team’s next game was away,
staff and senior leaders, however,
versus Berlin High School. The
the team is in excellent position to
two teams “butted heads” for the
compete for a State Title.

Trenton Jackson

By Michael Laffin

Chelsea Morelli and the rest of the
Squad support the Football Team.
Thinking about trying out for the
winter cheer season or next year’s
fall season? The girls gave some
helpful tips for anyone who
answered yes to this question!
Chelsea Morelli, Kathryn Hagen,
and Virginia Brown all
recommend that you come and
try it. It is a lot of fun! Coach
Tina Scoppetta recommends you
practice (especially in front of the
mirror) and talk to the girls who
are on the squad. They are all
very nice and friendly and are all
very willing to answer any
questions you may have.
Remember: It does not hurt to
try! Although cuts had to be
made this season, do not let that
discourage you! The team is
always looking for more talent.
So come out to a football game
or cheer them on at the next pep
rally because without the
Cheerleaders, Northwest Catholic
would be low on school spirit!

Boys’ Cross Country Makes a Strong Start in the CCCW Girls’ Volleyball Serves Up Victories
The Boys’ Cross Country Team
has been very successful this
season and the rest of the season
looks promising. There are three
captains leading the team this
year: Nico Greco, Eric Kennedy,
and Luke Pelton. As they thrust
through the season, which is
already halfway over, their main
goal is to win the State
Championship. The members of
the team trained during the
summer and have been working
together since the end of August.
The team deserves to be highly
respected. The runners train all
year long and it is a necessity that
they have the endurance and
stamina to run 5K meets,
approximately 3.1 miles. The team
runs several miles in practice so
when they have a meet they hope
to easily defeat the competition.
With all the long distance runs,
hill repeats, mile repeats, and
sprints they do everyday, all
thirty-five members of the team
are true champions. The team
has already proven that they can
be triumphant with a record of
two wins and three losses. There
is no doubt that they will improve
this record as the season
continues. On the boys’ senior
night, on September 29th, the team
competed against Hall High

School and Simsbury High
School. It was unfortunate that
they lost to the two very strong
schools but something
remarkable was achieved that day.
Nico Greco ‘10, who is currently
undefeated, completed the race in
a record time and smashed the
old course record. The new
record that he holds of 15
minutes and 45 seconds for a 5K
seems unbreakable. When Nico
was asked how it felt to break the
school record he simply replied,
“It felt good. I hope in a couple
of years I will be able to come
back and my record will still be
here. It is the fastest I have ever
run.” Coach Fletcher and Coach
Luddy believe that the toughest
meet the team will compete in this
year is the State Championship.
Coach Fletcher says that the team
is competing against a lot more
teams compared to last year and
these teams are the best of the
best. When Pelton and Kennedy
were asked what their main goal
was for the team and what
reputation they wanted to leave
here at Northwest, they
responded saying, “We want to
be as successful as possible as a
team and we want to be
remembered by the team as
captains that are a model for the
teams to come.” Next time you
want to get a refreshing taste of a

Northwest Catholic athletic event
make sure you catch the Boys’
Cross-Country Team. It will
surely be exhilarating to watch

By Sarah Visintainer

Trenton Jackson

By Logan Lawson

Senior Nico Greco flies over a
challenging Cross Country course.
the extremely close finishes in the
boys’ races. Everyone better
watch out for the Northwest
boys’ cross country team because
they are determined to be
successful and to win it all.

The Northwest Catholic
Volleyball Team is very excited to
start their 2009 season. This year
they are being led by Coach Pat
Douglas and Senior Captain
Meghan Feeney.
Coach Douglas has been
coaching the Volleyball Team
here at Northwest since 2004. He
has been the Head Coach since
2005 but has been an integral
part of the program for the past
six years, originally assisting the
junior varsity team.
Douglas coaches the Volleyball
team because he “loves the
sport.” He wants to be able to
give back to the game that he has
come to love so very much. He
dedicates a lot of time and effort
to coaching Volleyball at
Northwest. He admits that the
team has to work through a few
“growing pains,” but he knows
all the girls will work together in
order to become the best overall
team that they can possibly be.
Captain Meghan Feeney has
outlined goals for the season. She
wants the team as a whole to
qualify for the state tournament,
for everyone to improve their
skills, and for the Volleyball Team
to grow and learn together.
As for her personal goals,
Meghan hopes to grow as a

leader, challenge herself mentally
and physically on the court, and
be recognized by colleges. Meghan
had not played volleyball before
her high school career but started
playing when she came to
Northwest. She has greatly
improved since her freshman
season, and she is now a setter
for the varsity team. Her favorite
part about being the captain is
that she can “lead the team to
victory and pick out the warmups.”
Under her strong and steady
leadership the Volleyball Team
should surely be a factor to their
success this season. Like
Meghan, Coach Douglas has very
high hopes that the team will
qualify for the state tournament
by mid-season this year. On the
varsity squad, there are four
sophomores that are growing
together, working together, and
showing desire to improve. These
sophomores are Katie Beaule,
Taylor Selig, Mary Deneen, and
Grace Hallinan. As of October
23rd, the varsity team record is
five wins and ten losses, the junior
varsity record is seven wins and
eight losses, and the freshman
team record is eight wins and
four losses. All three teams are
working toward making this
season a successful one for the
school’s volleyball program.
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The Northwest Catholic girls’
cross country team is off to a
tough start with a record of 1-3.
In the words of Coach Fletcher,
this year is a “rebuilding season”
for the girls’ team. The team lost
a few fast seniors last year and
has welcomed many new
freshmen this year. In fact, the
team acquired ten new freshmen
at the start of the season, which
makes this 2009 girls’ cross
country team very young. For
many of the girls, it is their first
time even being on a cross
country team. They have a lot to
learn and are trying to adapt to
being a part of the team.
However, the numerous freshmen
have some help from
upperclassmen. Coach Fletcher
said, “We have three great
captains this year that do an
excellent job of leading the team
and making the team come
together.” The three captains this
year are seniors Caroline Garger,
Lauren Rosano, and Christine
Smith. The captains are
continuing to work hard and are
keeping the rest of the team
motivated for the season ahead of
them.
Since the Northwest Conference
(NWC) no longer exists, the girls
are now in a new conference
which means new competition.
Coach Fletcher says that the team
misses being a part of the old
conference. The Northwest
Conference was a lot smaller and

most of the competition in the
conference was small schools like
Northwest Catholic. Our new
conference, the Central
Connecticut Conference (CCC),
includes many more schools and
all of them are larger than

Trenton Jackson

By Stephanie Koldras

Katherine Schwartz ‘12 runs
hard for NWC.
Northwest Catholic. The cross
country team will face teams such
as, Farmington, Simsbury, and
Hall which are all part of the
CCC. These schools have many
more members on their cross
country team than Northwest
does due to the size of their
school. However, the girls are still
keeping their heads up and

training harder to keep up with
the new larger conference. Senior
Captain Christine Smith says,
“This new conference is a lot
harder than last year, but I feel
that we are doing well and
working harder than ever.”
All of the girls on the team ran
well and are getting better
everyday. Coach Fletcher said,
“The girls are all gradually
improving their times at each
meet, making them stronger than
before.” All of the girls have been
working hard throughout the
season building on the strength
they built up before the season
started.
During the summer, the girls were
given a calendar to follow. Each
day on the calendar consisted of
new and different workouts
building up to seven or eight
miles a day by the end of the
summer. This training has
prepared the girls for the tougher
conference. With all of their hard
work and determination, the girls
all have one common goal: to go
to the State Championships. This
year the girls wish to do well and
to advance farther than last year.
The State Championships will be
held on October 31st. The girls
cross country team may be off to
a slow start, but with all of their
hard work and determination,
they are sure to improve. The
freshmen are still adapting to
being on their first high school
athletics team and the older girls
are working to get used to the
new conference.

Ultimate Frisbee Club at NWC Excites Students
By Katie Vignati

time and getting some exercise. I
think it’s a good way to let out
some stress and energy after
school with friends.” This is true
for all sports but the Frisbee
team has something our other
sports do not. It is just a fun
activity. There are no real
commitments and no real games.
The base of the sport is having a
good time. This may seem
appetizing to new comers because
with all of the busy schedules a
friendly game can lighten up a
mood. Ultimate Frisbee is really
fun and highly recommended.

Alex McKenzie

play everyday of the week after
school, not just on Tuesdays,
As part of the always improving
enjoying the relaxed sport.
Northwest Catholic community,
Ultimate Frisbee is a simple game
there has now been a new club
played with two teams. For
sport added to our school. Senior
example, Team A and Team B. To
Kelsey Marakovits founded the
start the game, Team A will throw
Northwest Catholic Ultimate
to Team B. Team B will begin
Frisbee team last fall. This year it
their offensive drive from the spot
was handed over to senior Sam
where the Frisbee is caught or
Frasco because of Kelsey’s other
lands. Once a player has the
sports commitments this season.
Frisbee he/she cannot move; they
The word has been spreading
must throw it to a team mate
about how great this new club is
before they can run. The object is
and how much fun playing is.
to move the Frisbee up the field
Mr. Mirabello, the faculty advisor,
into Team A’s end zone to score a
has been helping Sam organize
one-point touchdown, but if
the team, and is getting more
the Frisbee hits the ground at
athletes to join.
any point, it is forfeited at
This new sports group meets
that spot to Team A who
Tuesdays after school. During
tries to move the Frisbee by
play they split up into teams
throwing it in the opposite
and “Try to get some friendly
direction to Team B’s end
competition going,” says Sam
zone. The team who doesn’t
Frasco. The way the teams
have possession will play
usually work out is just like a
defense by covering their
backyard game, when the
man, and trying to intercept
captains pick their players, but
or knock down, and gain
recently the group has decided
possession for their team.
to play in the form of a
Games can be timed
tournament. Students plan to
regulation games or have
make teams of four with their
score limits like first to five
friends with team names and a
points wins.
Senior Kelsey Marakovits receives a pass.
large tournament bracket. The
This new sport sounds like
date of tournament
an awesome time. Ultimate
competition is yet to be
One reason the school has added
Frisbee is very new to our school
determined.
it is because of the friendly
and definitely worth a try.
The goal of the club right now is
competition that it promotes. If
According to Sam this is still just
to get people involved and to
one is thinking about being a new a “Work in progress” but he
show up. This way, kids will
member of this club they might
hopes it will become a huge
realize how much fun it is and
want to know how it is played. It
success. The Northwest student
eventually they can form more of
is a convenient method of
body has shown a lot of interest
a team organization in the future.
meeting new people and making
in the club, but it has been an
Hopefully, the players will find an
friends. The sport is also very
experiment as to how the club
interest in joining the fun of this
easy to learn and anyone can
should be organized. The club
after-school intramural on a
play.
will most likely be back again in
regular basis. Club leader Sam
Seniors Ameet Katkar, Ryan
the Spring. Sam Frasco, who has
Frasco says “I’m thinking
Wagner, Gulaid Muhamood, and other sports commitments for the
positive. Ultimate Frisbee is about
Zach McCulloch are also
season looks to pass it on to
getting out and just having a good Ultimate enthusiasts, and often
senior Jim Fellinger.

Field Hockey Shows Talent
By Morgan McKenna

important element for
Northwest’s field hockey team.
The junior and senior girls on the
The girls host pasta suppers
Northwest Catholic field hockey
before games, run together
team gladly welcome two familiar
during practices at Saint Thomas
faces to the coaching staff this
Seminary in Bloomfield, and
season. Both Coach Dianna
make tie-dye shirts at team pizza
Soucier and Coach Bill Mullady
parties to create a feeling of unity
are graduates of Northwest
among the members of the whole
Catholic and are familiar to the
team. Upperclassmen of the field
field hockey team of 2007 and
hockey team, including senior
2008. Some of the upperclassmen captains, Erika Dueñas and Moe
have played for Coach Bill before
Mitsch, and junior captain,
Molly Berning, have helped
the newcomers feel
welcomed by teaching the
beginners stick drills and
giving the new players
important tips. While
putting an equal amount
of emphasis on offense as
on defense, the girls are
playing so much harder to
get better at the sport they
love to play. Captain Moe
Mitsch goes so far as
describing the team as
“perfect.” The varsity
players invite the younger
athletes to practice with
them so the newcomers can
learn new skills and are
Junior Dana Crory fights for the ball.
instructed on how to
and even played with Coach
perform better during a game.
Dianna before, since she
The girls learn how to set up new
graduated from Northwest in
plays, hit a longer drive, and are
2008. Coach Bill is also the girls’
trained to handle their field
lacrosse coach so many of the
hockey stick better at the
girls will play with him for two
practices. All in all, it is a general
seasons each year. Soucier, coach
agreement among the whole team
of the junior varsity girls, is
that this has been one of the best,
beloved by all her players.
the hardest, and the most fun
Freshman, Liza Fabbri says of
seasons they have ever had. Even
Coach Soucier, “We all like
though the two teams have lost in
Dianna because she is so nice!”
the last couple of very close
Bill Mullady, the varsity coach, is
games, the girls are not
described by Shannon Crawford
discouraged. Both of the field
as, “laid back, but he knows what hockey teams are always ready
he is doing.” The team was
for another game and to take on
hoping to have a few more new or tough competition. When you
returning players this year as the
hear the girls reciting a Hail Mary
team is quite small compared to
or an Our Father and ending
other teams they face. However,
with a loud “Go Northwest!”
having a smaller team means the
and a clashing of their field
girls are that much closer to one
hockey sticks, one knows they
another. Team spirit is an
are about to witness a great game.
Trenton Jackson

Northwest Girls’ XC Is Shaving Off Seconds

Freshmen and JV Sports Teams Excel
By Sam Frasco
Northwest Catholic’s Freshmen
and JV fall teams have been
playing well this year, and are
living up to the expectations of
Indians sports. The Northwest
community enjoys watching the
younger teams with anticipation
for the success to come in the
future. JV and freshmen level
sports demonstrate the
development in our studentathletes.
The Freshmen football team is 30, winning against Bristol Eastern
44-0, Platt 21-7, and Berlin 30-6.
The team is led by Nick Gaynor,
Andrew Dornfried, Brendan Fox,
and Mack Crispino.
JV Football has won two of their
games, against Platt and Bristol
Eastern, and tied Berlin 6-6.
Sophomores Henry Hayes, Ty
Calitri, Thomas Murphy, and
Juniors Chris Kallfelz, Ryan
Gilmour, and Alec Lorenzo are
big contributors to the team.
Freshman Arnaldo Ballestas has
also stepped up to the challenge
of JV and is working hard
against upperclassmen
opponents.
Girls JV soccer is 5-3 and was
very successful in their game
against New Britain in which they
won 8-0. Madeline Domingo ‘12,
and Sarah Visintainer ‘12, have

been playing solid midfield and
defense respectively.
Brendan Thompson, and Ryan
Coursey have shown Indians
excellence as new members of the
3-3-1 Boys JV soccer team, along
with freshman Evan Fox who has
been playing well in goal all
season. Sophomores Sung Young
Yoon, Rob Donahue, Merritt
McDonough, Ryan Strid, and
Junior Tim Hopkins are also key
players.
JV field hockey has suffered some
tough losses, but continues to
play hard and work towards
improvement with confidence.
Led by freshmen Amanda
Waltman, and Julia Crawford, the
team is 0-6-1, however, three of
the losses were by only one goal.
The freshmen Volleyball team is a
solid 5-3 due to the efforts of
Sarah Gillespie, Julia Grieco, and
Kelly Weis, who have been
achieving on the court for
Northwest.
JV Volleyball is 5-5, winning
against challenging teams like
Simsbury, Plainville, and Hall.
Junior captain Audrey Carroll,
and sophomores Caroline
Davenport and Logan Lawson
have been consistently making
progress, and guiding the team
forward. Logan Lawson has also
made a substantial contribution
to the Varsity squad.
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Boys’ Soccer is Fighting Hard Girls’ Soccer Has Striking Success in the CCC
Both of the girl’s soccer teams are
off to a great start this season.
With a Varsity record of seven
great wins and just one loss, and
a Junior Varsity record of three
wins and only two losses, the
program as a whole is nearly
unbeatable. The whole team is
enthusiastic about the start of
the new season and is ready to
make their mark in the new
Central Connecticut Conference,
also known as the CCC. This is
the largest conference in the state
of Connecticut, which means
that the Indians will be facing a
lot more competition than they
ever have before.
Though the game is fun,
the practice is serious.
Even though the fact
that they started the
season extremely well,
compared to more of a
struggle the previous
year, is encouraging, the
girls know they cannot
let their success go to
their heads. They still
need to focus on their
practice in order to reach
the prestigious goals their
captains have set for
them.
The team is led by four
captains; Mary Frailey,
Mary Beckerman,
Chelsea Mencio, and
Devon Soucier. All four
of the girls share one
common goal for this
season: to make it to the
State Tournament. For
their four years in the
Northwest soccer
program, the captains
have hoped to lead the team to
States during their senior season,
and look to enjoy the traditional
success of Northwest Catholic
girls’ soccer.
The varsity team is made up of 17
girls. Junior Varsity, on the other
hand, is made up of 22 girls.
Several players have been making
big contributions in the teams’
victories. Seniors Gracie Quinn,
Alex Iovine, and Colleen

opportunities that were only
stopped on spectacular saves
made by Farmington’s goalie. The
Indians defense stood strong,
and backed up the efforts of the
offense. Devon Soucier made
countless crucial plays, clearing
the ball when Farmington
threatened the goal. Farmington
has been one of Northwest
Catholic’s big rivals in girls soccer
over the years, and Farmington is
one of the top teams in the CCC.
Expecting a very difficult game,
the girls practiced hard, and went
into the game with a fierce
determination, ready to “Go
Hard”, which is the team’s motto.
This attitude of giving their all
gave the girls the mental strength
to add to
talent, which
led them to
victory.
The girls’ only
loss was
against the
Hall High
School
Warriors, but
Northwest
still played
one of their
best games,
and worked
hard.
The future of
the Northwest
Catholic
Indians soccer
team looks
bright and
promising,
both in the
near future
and in the
long run.
Senior captain Chelsea Mencio drives up the field.
Both of the
New Britain High School Golden teams show promise, especially
Hurricanes, one to zero against
the varsity as they are working
the East Catholic High School
and winning towards their goal
Eagles, as well as one to zero
of making it to the State
against the Farmington High
Tournament. The team continues
School Indians.
each week to improve its state
The Friday night game against
ranking. In addition to reaching
Farmington was well-played and
that goal, because of the size of
the team really showed their full
the Junior Varsity team, the girls
potential. Even though only one
also hold the promise of strength
goal was scored, Northwest
and power in our new conference
created several scoring
for the next few years to come.

Athlete of the Season: Meghan Feeney
By Sam Frasco

To me, being a captain is just like
being another player, only being
the person who your teammates
look up to. I have to be the
loudest on the floor and I am
the go-to person whenever
someone needs help. I bring a
positive spirit and enthusiasm to
the team.

Senior Meghan Feeney began her
volleyball career as a freshman at
Northwest. By the end of the
season, she was on the varsity
squad, and has been a
contributing varsity member ever
since. Now as captain of the team,
Meghan is a responsible and
hard-working leader, as well as an
excellent player. Meghan has gone
All-Conference, and All-State in
track, and hopes to do the same
this season in volleyball. Unsure
of her college plans, Meghan only
knows that she wants to compete
in the next level. Meghan is a great
role model for her teammates and
her fellow students with her
academic diligence, and her
substantial sports contributions.

Has volleyball taught you any
important lessons that you apply to
your life?
It has taught me to be fearless,
and to just go for it, no regrets.

How has volleyball had a positive
effect on your high school career?
Volleyball has taught me that I
can do anything I set my mind
to. I worked hard at my position
and learned the skills to catch up
to all the other players. In
school, hard work and
persistence can take me many
places.

Meghan Feeney
What does it mean to you to be a
captain, and how do you lead the
team?

Trenton Jackson

Trenton Jackson

Northwest Catholic boys soccer
started the season strong with a
2-0 win at home against
Weaver on September 15th.
The team is led by senior
captains, Pat Kearney, Ryan
Siegel, and Zach Boorman.
After the initial victory in the
Indians first game in the
Central Connecticut
Conference, the team suffered
a series of four losses against
Hall, Farmington, New
Britain, and Southington.
“We’re looking strong, but we
have to get used to the new
conference,” said Kearney.
So far several players on the
team have been making big
contributions. Jordan Daniel
‘11 is the leading scorer with
four goals, and Alejandro
Tobon-Corales ‘13, and Nick
Italia ‘12 have also played well
on offense. Other key players
include Connor Deneen ‘10,
Alex Mortillaro ‘12, and Cory
Christina ‘12. Captain Ryan
Connor Deneen comes in for the clear.
Siegel said, “The team this
year has some great talent but, in
Northwest played a challenging
order to be successful in this
game against Southington on
year’s challenging conference we
September 29th in an exciting
will need to learn to play as a
contest that went into overtime.
team, trust in each other, and play Jordan Daniel scored the team’s
only goal while the defense kept
each game as if it was the
determining factor of whether or
Southington from scoring for the
rest of regulation. Southington
not we will make it to the state
finally scored with a well-placed
tournament.” He believes that the
team will need to cooperate a little shot ending the game with a score
of 2-1. Northwest lost in overtime
better in order to make it far in
again against Newington at home,
the new conference. However
after a long, and well-played
Northwest has been consistently
scoreless
game. The
matches
revealed to
the boys that
they were
capable of
working
together and
could hang
tough in the
new
conference if
they gave it
their all.
They proved
this at
Conard,
when they
won 3-0,
defeating a
physical
cross-town
rival. Goals
were scored
by Nick
Italia,
Senior captain Zach Boorman soars for a sweet header.
Alejandro
Tobonimproving and coming together
Corales, and Zach Boorman.
for the past four years. The
Junior goalie Michal Kucharz
seniors have been waiting for their played remarkably well with a
chance at the State tournament,
shutout, making several
and are doing their best to bring
impressive saves against an
the team to success.
endless onslaught of powerful
The Indians have a very talented
Conard shots. Seniors Connor
team, that has serious potential as Deneen and Ryan Siegel played
they continue to bond. This is
strong defense, and senior James
supported by Zach Boorman’s
Italia put in a tremendous effort
theme, “Everybody love
at midfield. Alex Mortillaro also
everybody.” The motto has helped made several critical plays on
them to work hard as a team. It
defense, clearing the ball up the
shows that the players are
field, and stopping dangerous
focused on good team work. This Conard drives. Northwest
means that they need to support
Catholic found their team
and encourage each other instead
chemistry, and played with
of putting each other down for
determination, dominating the
their mistakes, and the hard losses second half. The Indians hope to
that they have suffered. The
continue moving forward from
motto continues to help bring the
this with a 3-7 record.

Fitzgerald have been playing
hard. Freshmen standouts Annie
and Kathy Higgins, and Jess
Fontaine are also key additions
to the Varsity squad. Julia
Mansolillo ‘11 and Lizzie
Olszewski ‘11 have been strong
forces at mid-field, and goalie
Becca Sierejko ‘12 has been solid
making saves. Alex Iovine has
scored many of Northwest’s
goals, and is aided on offense by
sophomores Emma-Kate
Mortillaro, and Morgan Mencio.
Many of the Girls’ wins this year
have been complete shut outs.
The great Varsity team’s scores
included two to zero against the
Southington High School Blue
Knights, seven to zero against the
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By Danielle Martin

talent together as Northwest
prepares for the tough season
remaining ahead of them.

Trenton Jackson

By Nate Frasco

What is the best part about
playing volleyball?
The best part is being able to
completely lay yourself out to
dig up any balls that seem
impossible to get. The bruises are
well worth it.

